

EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK

Effective date: January 31, 2025

Revised 1/31/2025

Table of Contents

<u>Table of Contents</u>	2
I. INTRODUCTION	6
A. Dominican University of California and Its Mission	6
B. Employee Handbook	6
II. GENERAL EMPLOYMENT POLICIES	7
A. At-Will Employment Relationship	7
B. Equal Employment Opportunity	
C. Accommodating Disabilities	8
D. Harassment-Free Workplace	8
1. Prohibited Harassment	
2. Sexual Harassment	9
3. Reporting a Complaint	9
4. Investigating the Complaint	10
5. Consensual Relationships	10
6. Required Harassment Training	10
7. Sexual Misconduct, Title IX and Discrimination	11
E. Whistleblower Policy	11
F. Open Door Policy	11
III. EMPLOYMENT STATUS	12
A. Employment Categories	12
1. Full-Time/Part-Time	12
2. Exempt/Non-Exempt	12
3. Temporary Employees	13
B. Personal Data	13
C. Personnel Files	13
D. Employment Verification and References	13
E. External Communications	14
F. Leaving the University and Retirement	14
G. Involuntary Reduction in Workforce	15
IV. JOB PERFORMANCE	15
A. Job Responsibilities and Performance Evaluations	15
B. Performance Management	15
V. COMPENSATION AND WORK HOURS	16
A. Payroll and Paydays	16
1. Compensation Practice	16
B. Attendance and Punctuality	
C. Timekeeping	17

D. Breaks Periods	17
E. Meal Period	18
F. Accommodation for Nursing Mothers	18
G. Overtime Procedure	19
G. Compensatory Time Off	
H. Exempt Employee Salaries	19
I. Employee-Requested Remote, Reduced or Flexible Work Schedule	20
VI. STATE AND FEDERAL MANDATED BENEFITS APPLICABLE TO ALL EMPLOYEES	22
A. California Sick Leave	22
B. California State Disability Insurance Benefits	
C. Workers' Compensation Insurance	22
D. Paid Family Leave Benefits	22
E. Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act ("COBRA")	23
VII. ELIGIBLE EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	23
A. Benefits Eligibility	23
B. Group Benefits Insurance	25
C. Vacation	25
1. Vacation Accrual Schedule	25
2. Taking Vacation	26
D. Personal Days	26
E. Summer Personal Days	26
F. Holidays	27
G. Campus Closure/Emergency	27
H. Sick Leave	27
1. Accrual of Sick Leave	27
2. Use of Sick Leave	28
I. Jury and Witness Duty Leave	28
J. Bereavement Leave	28
K. Sick Leave Sharing Program for Employees Experiencing a Catastrophic Event	29
1. Eligibility	30
2. Limits	30
3. Processing and Administration	30
4. Integration of Other Leave Policies	30
5. Benefit Accrual	30
6. Privacy	30
L. Tuition Benefits at Dominican	31
1. Tuition Waiver Program Qualifications	31
2. Dominican University Tuition Waiver Form	31
M. Tuition Benefits outside of Dominican (Tuition Exchange)	31
N. Retirement Plans	31
VIII. LEAVES OF ABSENCE	32

A. Family, Medical, and Pregnancy Disability Leaves	
1. Family Care Leave	32
2. Medical Leave	
3. Pregnancy Disability Leave, Accommodations and Transfers	
4. Military Exigency Leave	
5. Military Caregiver Leave	
B. Military Leave	
C. Leave for Military Spouses and Domestic Partners	
D. Organ and Bone Marrow Donor Leave	35
E. Leave for Victims of Serious Crimes	
1. Leave and Reasonable Accommodation for Victims of Qualifying Acts of Violence	35
2. Leave for Victims of Serious Crimes	36
F. Time Off for School and Childcare Purposes	36
G. Personal Need for Leave of Absence	37
H. Administration of Leave	37
1. How to Request Leave	37
2. Compensation and Benefits during Leave	38
3. Returning to Work	39
4. Termination	39
IX. WORK ENVIRONMENT	40
A. Safety	40
B. Violence-Free Workplace	
C. Confidentiality and Proprietary Information	41
D. Service	41
E. Smoking	42
F. Dominican Equipment and Stationery	42
G. Telephone and Voicemail System	42
H. Electronic Communications Systems	43
I. Use of Social Media	43
J. Use of Mobile Devices	44
K. Gifts	44
L. Personal Property	45
X. EMPLOYEE CONDUCT	45
A. Drugs and Alcohol	45
B. Personal Appearance	46
C. Outside Employment / Conflict of Interest	46
D. Standards of Conduct	
XI. OPERATIONAL POLICIES	47
A. Travel and Expense Policy	47
1. General Expense Principles:	
2. Expense Reimbursement:	

3. Purchasing Card (P-CARD)	48
4. Expense Guideline Detail	48
Travel Best Practices	48
Spouse & Dependent Travel	48
Air Travel	49
Non Reimbursable Air Travel Expenses:	49
Hotels/Lodging	49
Canceling a Reservation	49
Ground Transportation	50
Parking & Tolls	50
Rental Vehicles	50
Rental Payment, Vehicle Insurance & Liability	50
Rental Return Refueling	51
Use of Alcohol or Controlled Substances	51
5. Automobile Insurance Coverage and Traffic Violations	51
6. Mileage and Tolls for Personal Auto Usage	52
7. Reimbursable Mileage & Tolls:	52
9. Meals & Entertainment	52
10. Non-Reimbursable Meals and Entertainment	53
11. Cell Phones	53
12. Miscellaneous Travel Related Expenses	53
<u>Tips</u>	53
Cash Advances	53
Other Non Reimbursable Expenses (this list is not all inclusive)	53
<u>13. Gifts</u>	54
14. Large Groups and Meetings	54
15. Business Documentation	54
16.Work from Home - Remote-Only Employee	55
Links To Forms and Related Policies:	55
B. Driving Policy and Procedures	56
C. Intellectual Property Policy	56
KII. POLICY CHANGES	58
KIII. STATE ADDENDUMS	58
A. Florida Addendum	58
B. Kentucky Addendum	58
C.Maryland Addendum	58
D.North Carolina Addendum	59
E.Oregon Addendum	59
F. Pennsylvania Addendum	59
G. Virginia Addendum	59
H. Washington Addendum	59

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Dominican University of California and Its Mission

Dominican College was founded in 1890 by the Dominican Sisters of San Rafael, and in 1917 became the first Catholic college in California to grant the bachelor's degree to women. Since 1969, Dominican's ownership and operation has been non-denominational, and the institution has operated as an independent university and became fully coeducational in 1971. In 2000, the College became Dominican University of California and its mission reflects this university status:

Dominican University of California educates and prepares students to be ethical leaders and socially responsible global citizens who incorporate the Dominican values of study, reflection, community, and service into their lives. The University is committed to diversity, sustainability, and the integration of the liberal arts, the sciences, and professional programs. Its vision is to serve as an educational engine of social mobility and transformation for students as diverse as the population of California.

B. Employee Handbook

This Employee Handbook is designed to acquaint you with the employee benefits and personnel policies and procedures of Dominican University of California ("Dominican" or the "University"). It outlines the programs we have developed to benefit our employees and describes some of the responsibilities you have as an employee. The Handbook applies to all employees, although some employee benefits apply only to specific categories of employees as indicated.

Dominican is built on its people, and we rely on you to consistently deliver the highest quality work possible. In turn, Dominican's objective is to provide a work environment that is conducive to both your personal and professional growth.

This Handbook is intended only to summarize and highlight Dominican benefits and policies. No Employee Handbook can anticipate every circumstance or question about policy. We will address situations as we become aware of them, and we expect and encourage you to bring to our attention any employment issues that need to be addressed. As circumstances change, the benefits, policies, and practices described in the Handbook may also change from time to time. This Handbook replaces and supersedes all prior staff handbooks and employment practices and procedures. This Handbook does not replace the Faculty Handbook. Applicable sections of this Handbook will be included in the Faculty Handbook. In addition to this Handbook, separate Administrative Policies on specific topics are published and maintained by the office of the Vice President for Finance and Administration. Dominican reserves the right to change, add to or discontinue any of the policies in this Handbook, other than the Employment at-will policy, as it deems appropriate.

Nothing in this Employee Handbook is intended to unlawfully restrict an employee's right to engage in any of the rights guaranteed by Section 7 of the National Labor Relations Act, including but not limited to the right to engage in concerted protected activity for the purposes of their mutual aid and/or protection. Nothing in this Employee Handbook will be interpreted, applied, or enforced to interfere with, restrain, or coerce employees in the exercise of these Section 7 rights.

It is your responsibility to read and understand this Handbook. Please feel free to speak to your supervisor or the Human Resources Office about any questions, comments, or concerns about any of the policies described in this Handbook or about your employment in general.

II. GENERAL EMPLOYMENT POLICIES

A. At-Will Employment Relationship

With the exception of faculty members whose terms of employment are specified in their respective contracts or appointment letters, or covered by a collective bargaining agreement, employment at Dominican is "at will." This means that employees may resign from employment at any time and Dominican may terminate the employment relationship at any time, with or without cause or prior notice, as it deems appropriate. Dominican retains such discretion to take other actions, such as transfer, reassignment or disciplinary action. Employees may be demoted or disciplined, and the terms of their employment may be altered at any time, with or without cause, at the discretion of the University. In addition, because the employment relationship is "at-will," Dominican may change its employment policies from time to time at its discretion. No manager, supervisor, or staff member of the University has any authority to enter into any agreement for employment for any specified period of time. The only policy not subject to change is the "at-will" employment relationship, which can be modified only via a written agreement signed by Dominican's President.

B. Equal Employment Opportunity

Dominican is committed to maintaining diversity in the workplace and equal employment opportunity. To provide equal employment and promotion opportunities to all individuals, employment decisions at Dominican are based on merit, qualifications, and abilities. We do not discriminate in employment opportunities, decisions, or practices on the basis of an individual's race (including hair texture and hairstyle), color, national origin, ancestry, sex (including pregnancy, childbirth and any related medical condition, breastfeeding, and conditions related to breastfeeding), gender (including gender identity and gender expression), age (age 40 and over), marital status, registered domestic partnership status, mental or physical disability, medical condition, religion (including religious dress and grooming practices), sexual orientation, military or veteran status, genetic information, or any other characteristic protected by law. This policy governs all aspects of employment at Dominican, including hiring, assignments, training, promotions, compensation, employee benefits, employee discipline and discharge, and all other terms and conditions of employment.

In addition, in accordance with California law, Dominican does not discriminate against employees on the basis of a lawful change of name, Social Security Number, or federal employment authorization document; receipt of

Medi-Cal coverage; or having a California driver's license with a "federal limits apply" notation. Any member of the University community who would like advice or assistance regarding any incident or action that is perceived as discriminatory, or harassing conduct that would be prohibited under this handbook should contact the Director of Human Resources/Title IX Coordinator. Anyone found to be engaging in any unlawful discrimination will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

C. Accommodating Disabilities

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and corresponding state law require that employers make reasonable accommodations, if the accommodation does not pose an undue hardship, and after an interactive dialogue with the employee about the request. Dominican offers reasonable accommodations to qualified individuals with physical or mental disabilities to the extent the accommodation will enable them to perform the essential functions of the job and will not create an undue hardship for the University's operations.

Additionally, the University will consider whether an accommodation can be made for employees whose medical conditions are temporary or deemed not to meet the definition of a medical disability under the ADA.

If you believe that you need reasonable accommodation because of a disability, please speak with the Human Resources Office. Human Resources coordinates the interactive process among the employee, the medical provider, and the department. Accommodations are assessed and the Human Resources Office notifies all parties of the final decision. Requests to change classroom assignments for academic courses are included in this process.

D. Harassment-Free Workplace

Dominican University does not tolerate harassment in the workplace. Please refer to the <u>Discrimination</u>, <u>Harassment</u>, and <u>Retaliation Prevention Policy (DHRP)</u> for additional policy information.

1. Prohibited Harassment

The University is committed to maintaining a positive learning, working, and living environment. Each individual has the right to work, learn, and live in a professional atmosphere that promotes equal opportunity and prohibits discriminatory practices, including sexual and other forms of prohibited harassment. Such prohibited harassment is unacceptable and will not be tolerated. This policy applies to all Dominican community members – not only employees but also to contractors, consultants, vendors, interns, volunteers, and students. This policy both protects our community and governs conduct.

Dominican prohibits harassment of any its employees based on an individual's race (including hair texture and hairstyle), color, national origin, ancestry, sex (including pregnancy, childbirth and any related medical condition, breastfeeding, and conditions related to breastfeeding), gender (including gender identity and gender expression), age (40 and over), marital status, registered domestic partnership status, mental or physical disability, medical condition, religion (including religious dress and grooming practices), sexual orientation, military or veteran status, genetic information, lawful change of name, Social Security Number or federal

employment authorization document, receipt of Medi-Cal coverage, having a California driver's license with a "federal limits apply" notation or any other characteristic protected by local, state, or federal law.

Prohibited harassment includes, but is not limited to, epithets, slurs, derogatory comments or jokes, intimidation, negative stereotyping, threats, assault, or any physical interference with the employee's normal work or movement. Harassment may also include written or graphic material placed on walls, bulletin boards, or elsewhere on Dominican's premises or circulated in the workplace that denigrates or shows hostility or aversion towards an individual or group because of the characteristics identified above.

Whether or not the person means to give offense or believed their comments or conduct were welcome is not significant. Rather, Dominican's DHRP policy is violated when conduct based on the above listed protected classes sufficiently offends, humiliates, or distresses an employee or other individuals, whether recipients or mere observers, so as to disrupt their emotional tranquility in the workplace, interfere with their personal sense of well-being, or affect their ability to perform their job as usual.

2. Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is a form of prohibited discrimination based on sex/gender (including pregnancy, childbirth, or related medication conditions), gender identity, gender expression, or sexual orientation. Sexual harassment is defined as unwelcome sexual conduct of any nature that creates an offensive or hostile work environment, including unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal, nonverbal and physical conduct of a sexual nature. Types of sexual harassment may include quid pro quo sexual harassment or hostile environment harassment, which are defined in the Title IX Policy and the Discrimination, Harassment, Retaliation Prevention Policy. Sexual harassment, like other forms of prohibited harassment or discrimination, will not be tolerated.

Sexual harassment is not limited to conduct motivated by sexual attraction or desire. It may occur between members of the opposite sex or members of the same sex, regardless of their sexual orientation. It also may be in the form of non-sexual, offensive conduct directed at an employee because of their gender (including gender identity and gender expression).

The legal standards and consequences of unlawful sexual harassment are still evolving. Dominican's policy is more all-encompassing than what the law prohibits. This is because Dominican's policy rests on the fundamental precept that each employee must treat all others with respect, dignity, and professionalism.

3. Reporting a Complaint

Dominican encourages any individual who believes they have been harassed or who has witnessed harassment to report that conduct regardless of the identity of the offender. We also encourage individuals who believe they are being harassed to firmly and promptly notify the offender that their behavior is unwelcome. Because this may be difficult, such direct communication is not a requirement of filing a complaint.

An individual who believes that they have been harassed, or has witnessed or become aware of possible harassment, including any behavior prohibited by this policy, should immediately report the incident to the Title

IX Coordinator or Deputy Title IX Coordinator in-person, by phone or by emailing <u>TitleIX@dominican.edu</u>. Complaints may also be made outside of business hours by emailing <u>TitleIX@dominican.edu</u> or utilizing the Campus Conduct Hotline (see Whistleblower policy). Dominican encourages prompt reporting of complaints so that we can take appropriate action. Late reporting by itself, however, will not preclude Dominican from taking remedial action.

Any manager or supervisor who sees or hears about conduct that may constitute harassment under this policy must immediately contact the Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Title IX Coordinator.

Dominican will not retaliate, nor will it tolerate retaliation, against individuals who complain in good faith about harassment in the workplace or who participate as a witness in the investigation of harassment.

4. Investigating the Complaint

Complaints of violations of University policies or allegations of discrimination, harassment, sexual misconduct, and retaliation will be resolved in accordance with the separately published Title IX Policy for Students and Employees and Discrimination, Harassment, and Retaliation Prevention Policy for Employees (Title IX/DHR Policy). This policy is available online or from the Human Resources Office.

5. Consensual Relationships

Dominican is committed to fostering a professional work environment where all employees are treated fairly and impartially by their managers. The University specifically prohibits consensual sexual or physically intimate relationships between faculty and students, between supervisors and subordinates, between staff and students, and between employees of third-party consultants/contractors/vendors and students. Professional relationships between supervisors and subordinates should remain impartial. Intimate personal involvement can compromise objectivity in evaluation, foster perceptions of favoritism among staff, and potentially lead to sexual harassment allegations. Maintaining appropriate boundaries is crucial for a fair and productive work environment. The University further prohibits intimate personal relationships between employees where a power differential exists. Please consult with Human Resources with any questions or to discuss any unique circumstances, such as a partner taking classes utilizing an employee tuition waiver benefit.

6. Required Harassment Training

In compliance with state requirements, Dominican requires that all employees receive training to increase their understanding of workplace harassment, inclusive of sexual harassment, and provide them with tools to prevent such harassment. This training includes information about preventing harassment based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression, as well as information about employees' role in creating an underlying culture of mutual respect and a harassment-free workplace. Specific components of the training include how to promptly and effectively respond to sexual harassment when it occurs, the effects of abusive conduct in the workplace, and ways to appropriately intervene if one witnesses behavior that is not aligned with this policy. Employees will complete this training prior to 90 days of initial employment and then again no less than once every two years following.

7. Sexual Misconduct, Title IX and Discrimination

Additional information on Dominican's *Sexual Misconduct, Title IX and Discrimination policies* including incident reporting resources can be found here:

https://www.dominican.edu/about/safety-and-emergency-information/sexual-misconduct-title-ix-and-discrimination

E. Whistleblower Policy

It is Dominican's intent to protect its integrity, ensure the highest standards of conduct among its employees, and adhere to all applicable laws and regulations. Dominican therefore encourages employees to report any reasonable belief that a legal violation has potentially occurred due to any policy, practice, or activity by Dominican or its employees, students, vendors or other members of the Dominican community. The employee may submit a report of any such potentially improper activity on a confidential basis. Alternatively, the employee may provide an anonymous report, but anonymous reports must include sufficient specific facts to enable Dominican to investigate the matter.

Dominican will not retaliate against an employee who, in good faith, reports any potentially improper activity. Nor will Dominican tolerate any other employee retaliating against or attempting to influence the employee. Any employee who does so will be subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.

Dominican will conduct a prompt and appropriate investigation into all reports of potentially improper activity. All employees are required to cooperate with Dominican's internal investigations by providing any requested information and truthfully and fully answering questions. Failure to cooperate with or impeding an investigation, or knowingly providing false information, will result in disciplinary action. Reports of potentially improper activity and related investigations will be kept confidential to the extent possible, consistent with the need to conduct an appropriate investigation.

Anyone found to have engaged in improper activity will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment. Civil liability or criminal prosecution of the wrongdoer may also result.

Anonymous reports may be made via the <u>Campus Conduct Hotline</u> by calling 866-520-4675. Visit https://report.syntrio.com/_StandardCustomURL/LHILandingPage.asp for more information. In order to maintain anonymity, this third party service will not record your call or keep your phone number, and identifying information, such as gender, will not be included in the summary of the complaint. A case reference number will be provided for you to check on the status of the complaint.

F. Open Door Policy

Dominican strives for an open environment that encourages employees to participate in decisions affecting them and their daily responsibilities. We believe that open and direct communication will produce a productive workplace, enhance the quality of decisions, and ultimately improve the quality and value of the education and services we deliver.

Employees with job-related concerns or complaints are encouraged to discuss them with their supervisor or any other management representative with whom they feel comfortable. The discussion should occur as soon as possible after the events causing the employee's concern.

We cannot guarantee that Dominican will make the suggested changes or resolve the concern in the way preferred, but voicing concerns will allow us to address them and provide important feedback for us in our efforts to improve Dominican and our work environment. No employee will be disciplined or otherwise penalized for raising a good-faith concern.

This open door policy is an important tool for maintaining Dominican's environment of mutual respect and for resolving individual or group differences informally without fear of retaliation.

III. EMPLOYMENT STATUS

Where any policy herein conflicts with a term or policy of an applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement, the Collective Bargaining Agreement shall govern.

A. Employment Categories

Each employee is categorized as full-time or part-time, and as exempt or non-exempt. In addition, certain employees are designated as temporary employees. Employment classifications for faculty are specified in the Faculty Handbook or in the Collective Bargaining Agreement, as applicable. Employees and volunteers must be at least 18 years of age, or 17 with a high school diploma, or equivalent.

1. Full-Time/Part-Time

FULL-TIME employees are regularly scheduled to work 30 hours or more per week. PART-TIME employees are regularly scheduled to work fewer than 30 hours per week.

2. Exempt/Non-Exempt

Each employee will be informed when hired whether they are in an exempt or non-exempt position. These categories refer to whether the employee is eligible for overtime pay.

Dominican classifies each position as exempt or non-exempt based on the California Labor Code, Department of Labor criteria, and other applicable laws and regulations.

The EXEMPT category applies to certain administrative, professional, computer professional, executive, and outside sales employees, including all those performing faculty roles. Exempt employees are compensated a predetermined salary and are expected to carry out a set of responsibilities regardless of the exact number of hours worked and do not receive additional pay for working more than their expected number of hours. Exempt employees' salaries already take into account that they sometimes work long hours.

The NON-EXEMPT category applies to all other employees. Non-exempt employees receive extra pay for overtime work (as described in the overtime section of this Handbook)

Employees who have questions about whether they are correctly classified or who believe they have been misclassified should bring their concerns to the attention of their supervisor or to the Human Resources Office as soon as possible. Dominican will re-evaluate the position and make any corrections that are warranted.

3. Temporary Employees

Dominican occasionally hires temporary employees for short, indefinite periods, usually three months or fewer. Temporary employees may be full-time or part-time.

B. Personal Data

It is the responsibility of the employee to update the Human Resources Information System (HRIS) with any changes in personal data. Personal mailing addresses, telephone numbers, number and names of dependents, beneficiaries, tax-withholding information, individuals to be contacted in the event of an emergency, and other such personal data must be accurate and current at all times. Dominican will maintain the confidentiality of such information in accordance with the <u>University's Privacy Policy</u>.

C. Personnel Files

The Human Resources Office maintains the personnel file for each employee. Employees may contact the Human Resources Office to receive a copy of their personnel file with a minimum of 10 days notice, or as otherwise outlined in an applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement. The University will share information contained in an employee's personnel file with University officials who have a legitimate need to know and in accordance with its legal obligations. In addition, the University will share employee records when required in order to cooperate with authorized law enforcement or local, state, or federal agencies conducting official investigations. See also University Administrative Policy on Release of Information in Response to Campus Visits by Government Officials Policy.

D. Employment Verification and References

Dominican will release only an employee's job title and dates of employment to third parties, unless the employee signs a written authorization to disclose further information about their employment. All outside inquiries regarding employment verification or reference checks for current or former Dominican employees must be directed in writing to the <u>Payroll Office</u>. Only Human Resources and Payroll are authorized to provide employment verification on behalf of the University for any current or former employee. Employees outside of Payroll or Human Resources should not provide employment verification on behalf of the University.

Providing a personal reference is at the discretion of the individual giving the reference, however, it must be explicitly communicated that they are not speaking on behalf of the University.

E. External Communications

Outside sources sometimes contact employees to request information about University matters, including information regarding current or former employees, University projects, or other workplace concerns. All media responses on behalf of the University must be directed through the Communications, Media Relations, and Public Affairs Office.

Legal inquiries from outside attorneys or investigators regarding University business, including information regarding current or former employees, University projects, or other workplace concerns must be directed to the Vice President for Finance and Administration. The office of the Vice President for Finance and Administration (VPFA) is the process server for Dominican University and is the only office authorized to receive subpoenas on behalf of the University. Employees should not accept work related summons or subpoena requests, but rather re-direct them to the VPFA office. If one is accepted in error, please notify the VPFA's office at first opportunity.

To avoid providing private, inaccurate, or incomplete information on behalf of the University to outside sources, any employee contacted by an outside source regarding the University's response to a data request should immediately contact the Vice President for Finance and Administration. No employee may provide personal information about another employee or a student to anyone – including government agencies – without University authorization. See also University Administrative Policy on Release of Information in Response to Campus Visits by Government Officials Policy.

F. Leaving the University and Retirement

Employees who have decided to resign from Dominican are requested to provide at least two weeks' notice as a courtesy. This will enable Dominican to arrange for a replacement and help to transition responsibilities. Staff employees must work, not take eligible vacation or personal days, on the days leading up to their last day of employment at the University to facilitate a smooth transition.

A former Dominican employee is classified as a retiree if, when they voluntarily resign from the University, they meet each of the following requirements:

- 1. They have completed a minimum of 10 years of full-time continuous service; and
- 2. They are either age 60 or older OR their years of service plus their age add up to 70 or more

There are no benefits to being retired, outside of those granted as Emeritus status through the CBA.

As part of the exit process, Dominican provides employees the opportunity to comment on and evaluate their employment. Dominican hopes this constructive feedback will help identify any areas that need further attention to provide the best possible work environment. Prior to leaving the University, the Human Resources Office will explain the change of benefits after employment ends. On the final day of employment, employees will be expected to return all Dominican property and equipment, including but not limited to, keys, credit cards, laptops, and mobile devices. An employee's final paycheck will be given on the last day of work.

G. Involuntary Reduction in Workforce

Under some circumstances, the University may need to restructure or reduce its workforce or reduce the number of hours an employee works. If it becomes necessary to restructure University operations or reduce the number of employees, the University will attempt to provide advance notice wherever possible to minimize the impact on those affected. If feasible, employees subject to layoff will be informed of the nature of the layoff and the foreseeable duration of the layoff, whether short-term or indefinite.

IV. JOB PERFORMANCE

A. Job Responsibilities and Performance Evaluations

The first three months of employment are considered a probationary period. During this time, a supervisor closely monitors a new employee's performance. Successful completion of the probationary period will not entitle an employee to a pay increase, nor does it alter an employee's "at-will" employment relationship.

Employees should receive a job description for their position upon hire. Ongoing discussions between supervisors and employees about job duties, performance standards, goals, and priorities enhance employees' performance and satisfaction with their job. The University may, at any time, alter or change job responsibilities.

Supervisors and employees are expected to discuss job performance and goals on an informal, day- to-day basis. For new employees, a check-in review should be conducted after approximately three months of employment. A second check-in review should be conducted after approximately six months of employment. These check-ins are an excellent opportunity to clarify an employee's questions about their job. They give the employee and their supervisor(s) the opportunity to discuss job tasks, encourage and recognize strengths, identify, and correct weaknesses, and discuss constructive, purposeful approaches to meet goals.

Supervisors must provide staff employees, including faculty with administrative roles, with annual performance evaluations. In addition to assessing strengths and challenge areas, the annual evaluation is an opportunity to discuss and set goals along with establishing strategies to meet those goals. Staff employees are given the opportunity to submit a self-evaluation in addition to the supervisor's evaluation. Performance evaluations do not indicate any action or change of status or continued employment.

B. Performance Management

Supervisors are expected to address performance concerns immediately as they arise. Dominican will attempt to ensure that corrective action (both formal and informal) is fair, firm, and consistent. The University prefers to use a progressive discipline approach to performance problems. Depending on the specific circumstances (the type and severity of the performance problem), a progressive discipline approach includes steps such as providing informal coaching and counseling, followed by a documented verbal warning, written warning, suspension, demotion, performance improvement plan, and/or termination. The University reserves the right to proceed

directly to a written warning, demotion, or termination for misconduct or performance deficiency, without resorting to prior disciplinary steps. "Misconduct" includes all violations of any University policy. For more information about performance management, please reference the University's Performance Management Guidelines.

V. COMPENSATION AND WORK HOURS

A. Payroll and Paydays

Employees are paid twice a month, on the 15th and the last day of the month. If a payday falls on a weekend or holiday, paychecks will be distributed on the preceding workday. Paychecks are directly deposited in the employee's bank account, unless otherwise requested.

1. Compensation Practice

Employee compensation is reviewed annually. Salary reviews take into account job descriptions, equity considerations, current market rate basis for compensation, and the financial ability of the University. Position market rates are based on an independent Bay Area compensation assessment and are reviewed annually.

Each fiscal year, pending financial ability, the University will consider a salary increase to all employees. This institutional salary increase will be contingent on the fiscal priorities for the University. The salary increase may be enacted at any point during the fiscal year and will be included in the paycheck following the effective date of the increase.

When a salary increase is distributed, it will be effective for all employees except:

- 1. New employees hired within the six months prior to the effective date of the increase (i.e. if the salary increase is effective 7/1, then it will not apply to any employee hired on or after 1/1);
- 2. Employees who have had any salary or pay increase within the six months prior to the effective date of the increase (same example as above);
- 3. Employees in an interim role are only eligible for adjustment on their primary base rate, not the interim increase to base rate.
- 4. Employees who are represented by a Union may be subject to separate compensation review and distribution per an applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement.

B. Attendance and Punctuality

Specific work hours and days are assigned at the time of hire in accordance with departmental needs. Please note that all schedules are subject to change, as necessary.

To maintain a productive work environment, Dominican expects employees to be reliable and punctual in reporting for work at their regularly scheduled start time. Absenteeism and tardiness place a burden on other employees and on Dominican.

If you cannot avoid being late to work or are unable to work as scheduled, you must notify your supervisor as soon as possible, but no later than 15 minutes after the start of your normal work shift on the day of the absence or tardiness, and on each additional day of absence. Employees who must leave work early are required to notify their supervisor before leaving the office.

All employees are required to report their absences to their supervisor immediately. Exempt employees, including full-time faculty, must record absences of 2 hours or more in the timekeeping system. Type of absence, such as vacation, personal, sick, or unpaid time off, must be indicated. Supervisors are required to review and confirm all employee reported and submitted absences for each pay period.

Excessive absenteeism or an inappropriate period pattern of absences can lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination. Absences during an approved leave for other protected purposes are not considered for disciplinary purposes.

If an employee fails to report for work for three or more days without notifying the appropriate supervisor, Dominican will consider that the employee has abandoned their job and has voluntarily resigned their employment, with exceptions related to job-protected leaves.

C. Timekeeping

Accurately recording time worked is the responsibility of every non-exempt employee. Federal and state laws require Dominican to keep an accurate record of time worked to calculate employee pay and benefits.

Non-exempt employees must record their work hours accurately daily and note the time they begin and end their workday. Employees must log out before they leave their desks for lunch or leave the office for the day. All non-exempt employees are required to record exact start and end times for their work hours. Non-exempt employees must submit all hours in the timekeeping system for approval according to payroll calendar deadlines.

Failure to comply with Dominican's timekeeping rules may lead to disciplinary action, including immediate dismissal.

D. Breaks Periods

Non-exempt employees are provided with appropriate rest periods on each day they work more than 3.5 hours total. Non-exempt employees are entitled to a paid, uninterrupted, 10-minute paid rest break for every four hours worked; partial four-hour periods are rounded up when they are longer than two hours.

Time Worked	Rest Time Owed	
Less than 4 hours	None	
4-8 hours	10 mins (1 10-min break)	

Time Worked	Rest Time Owed	
Less than 4 hours	None	
8-12 hours	20 mins (2 10-min breaks)	
12-16 hours	30 mins (3 10-min breaks)	

Non-exempt employees working an 8-hour day are entitled to two ten-minute break periods, which should be taken as close to the middle of their shift as is reasonably feasible. Breaks should be arranged with your supervisor to accommodate the workflow. Employees who choose to smoke during their breaks (in the Edgehill Parking Area) are not entitled to additional break time. Employees who find that work is preventing them from taking a rest break must notify their supervisor so arrangements can be made. Unless the employee provides this notification, Dominican will assume the employee is taking or voluntarily foregoing the rest breaks to which the employee is entitled. Employees may not forego breaks in order to leave work earlier.

E. Meal Period

Non-exempt employees who work more than a five-hour shift also are provided with a 30 minute unpaid meal period each workday, which must begin before the end of the fifth hour of work. Employees will be relieved of all duties during the meal period and will not be interrupted during the meal period. Taking a timely 30 minute duty-free meal period is mandatory. Employees who work six hours or less may voluntarily forego the meal period with advance supervisor approval and by recording their waiver in the timekeeping system. A second unpaid meal period is provided on days the employee works more than 10 hours, which must be started before work time exceeds 10 hours. The second meal period is also mandatory, except for employees who work 12 hours or less and took the first meal period, who may voluntarily forgo the second meal period with advance supervisor approval and by recording their waiver in the timekeeping system.

An employee who believes that work responsibilities are preventing the employee from taking a meal period, or who does not receive an additional meal or rest break when a break is interrupted due to business needs, must notify the supervisor so arrangements can be made. Non-exempt employees must record the time they leave for and return from the meal period in the timekeeping system. Employees who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary action.

Employees may not forego meal breaks in order to leave work earlier.

F. Accommodation for Nursing Mothers

Dominican will provide nursing mothers with a private lactation room and additional break time for the purpose of expressing milk. The lactation room shall be in close proximity to the employee's workspace, shielded from view, and free from intrusion while the employee is expressing breast milk. Those in need of a lactation room will be directed to the location. Please contact <u>Human Resources</u> for access information.

The lactation room or location will be safe, clean, and free of hazardous materials, contain a surface to place a breast pump or personal items, contain a place to sit, and have access to electricity. Dominican will also provide access to a sink with running water and a refrigerator suitable for storing milk.

Employees can use their regular rest breaks for this purpose. Employees who need a different or additional time should make arrangements with their supervisor. Regular rest break time used for expressing breast milk will be paid.

G. Overtime Procedure

While overtime may occasionally occur depending on workload and department priorities, all overtime must be approved in advance by a supervisor.

Dominican pays overtime compensation to non-exempt employees in accordance with state and federal wage and hour requirements. Unless an alternative workweek schedule has been adopted, overtime is paid as follows: (1) One and one-half times the employee's regular rate of pay for hours worked over 8 in a day, over 40 in a workweek, or up to 8 hours on the seventh consecutive day of work in the workweek; or (2) twice the employee's regular rate of pay for hours worked over 12 in a day and over 8 on the seventh consecutive day of work in a workweek.

For purposes of computing overtime, Dominican's work week runs from Sunday at 12:01 a.m. through Saturday at midnight, and the workday runs from 12:01 a.m. through midnight. Only hours actually worked are considered in calculating overtime. Paid time off (such as vacation, sick leave and holidays) does not count toward hours worked, nor are lunch periods considered hours worked. In accordance with California law, daily overtime hours do not count toward the 40-hour weekly overtime threshold.

Exempt employees do not receive overtime pay.

G. Compensatory Time Off

Dominican does not provide compensatory time off to employees who work beyond their normal work hours. Non-exempt employees will receive overtime pay when they work overtime, and may not take time off in lieu of receiving overtime pay. Exempt employees receive a fixed, predetermined salary intended to cover all compensation to which they are entitled, and Dominican does not maintain any compensatory time off plan or arrangement that provides them additional paid time off when they work long hours.

H. Exempt Employee Salaries

In compliance with state and federal law, exempt employees are paid on a salary basis, meaning they receive a predetermined salary each week that is not subject to reduction based on quantity or quality of work, except as legally allowed. Exempt employees who are absent from work for an entire workweek will not be paid for that week unless they use paid leave.

Exempt employee pay is subject to reduction only in the following circumstances:

- 1. Absences for Illness: Exempt employees who are absent for a half-day or more because of sickness or disability will be paid through their available accrued paid time off pursuant to Dominican's accrued paid time off policies.
- 2. Absences for Personal Reasons: Exempt employees who are absent from work for a half day or more for personal reasons other than sickness or disability are required to use accrued paid time off for the period of absence. An exempt employee who does not have sufficient accrued paid time off to cover an absence will have a deduction made from salary only where the absence is for a full day.
- 3. Family/Medical Leave: Dominican will reduce the salary of an exempt employee who takes unpaid family care or medical leave intermittently or on a reduced schedule unless the employee elects to replace their salary using their accrued benefits, such as PTO or sick leave. Reductions will be done in full-day increments.
- 4. First or Last Weeks of Employment: Exempt employees who work fewer than five days during their first or last week of employment will be paid a proportionate share of their full salary for the days actually worked.
- 5. Legally Required Absences: Exempt employees who are absent from work for part of a Monday- Friday work week for jury duty, attendance as a witness at a trial, or temporary military leave will receive their full pay for that week, offset by the amount of payment they receive in jury fees, witness fees, or military pay. Exempt employees who are absent from work for these reasons for an entire workweek will not be paid for that week unless they use their vacation time.

Exempt employees who believe that an improper deduction has been made from their salary should submit a written notification to the Human Resources Office explaining the nature of the deduction made and why you believe the deduction to be improper. Dominican will evaluate your report and promptly reimburse you if the deduction was improper or will contact you and explain why the deduction was proper.

Employees who have given notice are required to work in person for their last day, unless previously approved by Human Resources.

I. Employee-Requested Remote, Reduced or Flexible Work Schedule

Dominican's operational style is highly collaborative and in-person presence and availability is needed to provide high quality and efficient service to students, faculty, and staff.

Supervisors within each department manage flexible schedules so long as core business hours have sufficient coverage and department needs are met. Examples of flexible schedules include early or late start times, or weekend shift work.

Reduced work schedules and remote work will be considered case-by-case. The supervisor, the appropriate Vice President or Dean, and the Director of Human Resources must approve the request in advance before implementation. In response to these requests, the following information should be considered:

1. Full-time positions are needed in most departments to sufficiently cover the workload responsibilities of the team.

- 2. Supervisors are responsible for the work produced by their teams and must have ongoing knowledge of their activities.
- 3. Many employees often work with sensitive University data that should not be handled off campus, as doing so presents data security concerns and risks breaking data privacy laws.
- 4. Employees are provided the devices, equipment, and technology to perform their duties on-campus and not at home. The University must consider management of workplace and workstation safety.

Requests for remote work should be made using the Flexible Schedule and <u>Remote</u> Work Agreement Form. Please allow two (2) months for the request to be evaluated. City and other local ordinances may be used as a factor in the approval process of a request to work remotely, particularly with a relocation out of the state of California. Relocation without receipt of explicit authorization to do so may result in a loss in position or termination of employment.

Written requests for a reduced work schedule or remote work should be made to the employee's supervisor and Director of Human Resources. International remote work, outside of what is required for Dominican business, will not be accommodated.

J. Flexible Workplace Management - Staff

Dominican University prioritizes a flexible work model. Department managers and team leaders are asked to work with their staff to develop flexible working spaces by creating hybrid and dedicated office spaces for their teams while keeping space management in mind. This will likely look like more versatile spaces geared toward multi-person use.

A hybrid office is a flexible workspace that accommodates multiple remote and/or in office employees. This space provides employees and teams with the right environment and tools to foster collaboration, efficiency, and adaptability to different employees' needs.

A dedicated office space is the traditional single use office space dedicated to an individual employee. These spaces should be prioritized for employees who need ongoing dedicated office space for confidentiality needs and/or who are working on campus most of the time.

Employees who are working in-office for 60% of their time or more will be prioritized to receive a dedicated office space, availability permitting.

VI. STATE AND FEDERAL MANDATED BENEFITS APPLICABLE TO ALL EMPLOYEES

A. California Sick Leave

All employees, including part-time and temporary employees, are eligible for California Sick Leave, provided they work at least 30 days within 12 months of their hire date. Dominican will grant 40 hours or five days, whichever is greater, of paid sick leave to employees covered by this California Sick Leave policy upon hire, and on January 1 each year thereafter. Employees may not use California Sick Leave until 90 days after hire. Unused California Sick Leave will carry over from calendar year to calendar year but the accrual will be capped at 80 hours or 10 days, whichever is greater. Adjunct Faculty, 9-month Faculty, and 12-month Faculty employees are provided with sick leave in accordance with the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement.

B. California State Disability Insurance Benefits

Employees requiring a leave of absence for a medical disability must notify the Human Resources office. Employees on medical disability leave for eight or more consecutive calendar days may be eligible for California State Disability Insurance (SDI) benefits. Employees must apply directly to the state for these benefits. SDI does not provide additional leave, job protection, or reinstatement rights beyond those provided by our policies or by applicable state or federal law. Dominican's Leave of Absence policies are contained in the Leave of Absence section.

C. Workers' Compensation Insurance

Dominican provides a comprehensive workers' compensation insurance program to all employees. This program covers injuries and illnesses sustained in the course of employment and that require medical, surgical, or hospital treatment. Subject to applicable legal requirements, workers' compensation insurance provides benefits after a short waiting period or immediately in the event of hospitalization.

Any employee who sustains a work-related injury or illness should immediately inform their supervisor and the Human Resources Office. No matter how minor an on-the-job injury may appear, it should be reported immediately. This will enable eligible employees to qualify for coverage as quickly as possible.

D. Paid Family Leave Benefits

Pursuant to California law, Paid Family Leave (PFL) provides benefits to Employees who need to take time off work to care for a seriously ill child, parent, parent-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, sibling, spouse, or registered domestic partner. PFL also provides Military Assist benefits to those who need time off work because of the military deployment of their spouse, registered domestic partner, parent, or child to a foreign country. Benefits

are also available to parents who need time to bond with a new child entering their life either by birth, adoption, or foster care placement.

The state's PFL program provides partial wage replacement benefits during an absence for these purposes. The PFL program does not provide additional leave, job protection, or reinstatement rights beyond those provided by our policies or by applicable state or federal law. Employees must apply directly to the state for PFL benefits. Employees must apply separately for a leave of absence under Dominican's Leave of Absence policies.

All California employees contribute to a pool of funding that has been set aside to pay for PFL Benefits. The funds are collected every payroll period by an increase in the State Disability Insurance (SDI) rate. PFL is funded entirely by employee contributions. Employees may not be required to utilize any accrued vacation benefit before they start receiving PFL insurance benefits paid by the State. The program is administered by the State of California, not by Dominican.

E. Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act ("COBRA")

Pursuant to COBRA, eligible employees and their dependents may in most instances continue group health insurance coverage at their own expense after they leave employment with Dominican or otherwise become ineligible for Dominican-provided health benefits. Additional information about COBRA will be furnished to an employee in the event they should leave Dominican or otherwise become ineligible for group health insurance coverage. Employees whose dependents or spouses lose their eligibility for group health insurance coverage should contact the Human Resources Office immediately.

VII. ELIGIBLE EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

Dominican provides a comprehensive package of employee benefits to eligible employees. As with our employment policies in general, our employee benefits are reviewed on an ongoing basis and we expect them to change. Some benefits, such as medical and dental benefits, are defined in legal documents, such as insurance contracts and official plan documents. If there is any conflict between the benefit summaries in this Handbook and any applicable legal document, the language of the legal document will govern. Visit Dominican's benefits website at https://mybenefits.cc/dominican/ for annual Benefits Guide and additional information.

A. Benefits Eligibility

Full-time employees who are regularly scheduled to work 30 hours or more per week are considered benefits-eligible. Additionally, employees qualifying under the Affordable Care Act (ACA), or under the terms of a Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA), are eligible for select benefits.

This section describes a wide range of benefits offered at Dominican; however, eligibility depends upon status and classification of the position. The table below indicates benefit-eligibility for certain benefits for some employee classifications; it is not a complete illustration, and is subject to annual updates depending on legal plan documents. Contact the Human Resources Office if you have questions about your eligibility.

Benefits Eligibility by Employee Classification Table

Employee Classification	Medical, Dental, Vision	403(b) Employee Contributions	403(b) Employer Contributions	Employer Paid Life Insurance	Accrued Time Off	CA/CBA Sick Time
FACULTY						
12 Month Faculty	~	•	~	V	~	
9 Month Faculty	~	~	~	✓		✓
Adjunct Faculty (CBA/ACA Eligible only)	~	~		~		~
Adjunct Faculty (Non-ACA Eligible)		~				~
STAFF						
FT Staff	~	•	•	~	•	
PT Staff (ACA Eligible only)	✓	✓		✓		~
PT Staff (Non-ACA Eligible)		~				~
STUDENTS						
Student Employees (Non-ACA Eligible)						~

TIAA-CREF 403(b) Retirement Plan: Effective 7/1/13, employee is eligible to participate upon hire without Dominican contribution. 2 After 1 year of continuous employment and 1,000 work hours, the employee is eligible for Dominican matching contribution. An employee who returns to Dominican less than 6 months after leaving an eligible position will retain years of service for purposes of calculating retirement matching.

³ Accrued Time Off = Vacation, Personal Days, Summer Days, Sick Leave

B. Group Benefits Insurance

Dominican offers group health insurance to eligible employees. Plans and rates are subject to change on an annual basis. Booklets describing all group health plans, including eligibility rules and benefits, and additional information are available online at https://mybenefits.cc/dominican/ and in the Human Resources Office.

C. Vacation

Accrued vacation days may be requested and used for time away from the University.

1. Vacation Accrual Schedule

Eligible employees, as defined above, accrue (or earn) vacation depending on the length of time they have been employed with Dominican. The accrual schedule below shows accrual rates for full-time employees who are not subject to a Collective Bargaining Agreement. Vacation accrual for eligible employees working less than 40 hours is pro-rata based on the number of hours they are regularly scheduled to work.

Full-time faculty and adjunct faculty earn vacation time per the terms of the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement.

Employment Category	Length of Employment	Vacation Hours Earned Per Pay Period	Vacation Days Earned on Annual Basis	Maximum Vacation Accrual
Non-Exempt	Date of hire up to 3 years	3.33 hours	10 days	17.5 days
	3+ years	5.00 hours	15 days	22.5 days
Exempt	Date of hire up to 3 years	5.00 hours	15 days	22.5 days
	3+ years	6.67 hours	20 days	27.5 days
VP's, Deans, Presidents	Date of hire up to 3 years	6.67 hours	20 days	27.5 days
11331461113	3+ years	8.33 hours	25 days	27.5 days

Maximum Accrual

Employees are encouraged to take their vacation during the service year in which it is earned. Once an employee's unused vacation balance reaches the maximum for their employment category and years of service, the employee will stop accruing vacation. When the employee's unused vacation balance drops below the

maximum, the employee will begin accruing vacation again in accordance with the accrual schedule. An employee who is on an unpaid leave of absence (including leaves of absence that may be paid for by a third-party, such as workers' compensation insurance or California Paid Family Leave) does not earn vacation. An employee who leaves Dominican will be paid for any earned and unused time off.

2. Taking Vacation

Vacation time can be taken only with the prior permission of the employee's supervisor. A request for time-off must be submitted to your supervisor for approval in our timekeeping system. Vacation requests must be made as far in advance as possible.

Generally, vacation requests will be accommodated according to the needs of the department. Supervisors may deny requests for vacations during peak business periods, for times of the year when numerous vacation requests are received, or for vacation lengths that cannot be accommodated.

Employees may not use vacation time before it is accrued.

D. Personal Days

Annually on January 15th, eligible employees receive three personal days to use as floating holidays. These personal days may be used to celebrate holidays not observed by the University, or to celebrate a birthday or anniversary. Personal days may be used on any day chosen by the employee; they need not be used on the actual date of the holiday or celebration.

Personal days can be taken only with prior permission of the employee's supervisor. Personal days are granted to existing employees each year on the fifteenth (15th) of January. The maximum number of personal hours that can be accrued is 3 days. The number of personal days for employees working fewer than 40 hours, or who start mid-year, is calculated on a pro-rata basis.

New hire start date: 1/1 -6/30 = 24 hours, 7/1-9/30 = 16 hours, 10/1-12/31 = 8 hours

E. Summer Personal Days

Annually, on June 1st, Eligible employees receive up to three (3) personal summer days that are eligible for use between June 1st and August 31st. The maximum number of summer days that can be accrued is three (3) days. Summer personal days use may be requested for use at administration's discretion to supplement a holiday week closure. Summer days can be taken only with prior permission of the employee's supervisor. Employees who start after June 1st in any given year are not granted personal summer days in that hiring year.

F. Holidays

In conjunction with the <u>academic calendar</u> of the University, Dominican publishes and distributes a list of holidays at the end of the calendar year for the following academic year. For purposes of this handbook, a holiday is a designated day recognized by the state or federal government during which non-essential federal or state government offices are closed, and federal or state employees are typically given the day off.

Full-time staff and 12-month faculty are eligible to receive holiday pay. The number of holiday hours for employees working fewer than 40 hours is calculated on a pro-rata basis. When a designated holiday falls during an eligible employee's vacation, the employee will be paid for the holiday and the day will not be charged as a vacation day. Employees will not be paid for any holiday that falls during an unpaid leave of absence. Non-exempt employees who are required to work on a University-recognized holiday will receive holiday pay in addition to pay for the actual hours worked.

For employees governed by a Collective Bargaining Agreement, the applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement shall govern their eligibility and terms related to Holidays.

G. Campus Closure/Emergency

The university will pay up to five days per calendar year for non-exempt employees, in the event the campus is closed unexpectedly due to a campus emergency.

H. Sick Leave

1. Accrual of Sick Leave

Eligible full-time employees receive three (3) hours per pay period, prorated for part-time employees, up to a maximum of 320 hours (40 working days).

Sick Leave Hours Earned Per Pay Period	Sick Leave Days Earned on an Annual Basis	Maximum Sick Leave Accrual	
3.00 hours	72 hours	320 hours	

Once sick leave is exhausted, other accrued time off may be used. Sick leave is not seen as a form of wages, and therefore employees are not paid for unused sick leave at the time the employment relationship ends.

2. Use of Sick Leave

Sick leave may be used for absences when the employee or the employee's family member is ill or injured, and for medical appointments for diagnosis, treatment, and/or preventive care. For purposes of this policy, "family member" includes the employee's child, (including biological, adopted, or foster child, step-child, legal ward, or a child to whom the employee stands in loco parentis, regardless of age or dependency status), a biological, adoptive, or foster parent, step-parent, or legal guardian of an employee or the employee's spouse or registered domestic partner, parent-in-law, or a person who stood in loco parentis when the employee was a minor child, spouse, registered domestic partner, grandparent, grandchild or sibling. Sick leave is also available for employees who are absent from work because they are, or a family member is, the victim of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Sick leave will be paid at the employee's base rate of pay. Sick leave is not payable at the end of employment.

Employees who are absent and using sick leave for three or more consecutive days are required to provide a doctor's statement certifying the medical absence to their supervisor, unless the employee has designated days for use other than the employee's own illness. Employees who are medically unable to work for eight or more consecutive calendar days must report the absence to the Human Resources Office and may be eligible to receive State Disability benefits.

I. Jury and Witness Duty Leave

Employees who are called for jury duty or subpoenaed to testify as a witness will be given leave to fulfill their civic obligations. Upon receipt of a proposed jury summons, juror questionnaire or subpoena to testify, employees should notify their supervisor and the Human Resources Office. If you are called as a juror during a particularly busy time in the office, we may ask you to request the court to postpone your jury duty to a more convenient time. Paid leave benefits for jury and witness duty leave are described in the Benefits section.

With substantiating documentation, jury and witness duty leave is considered paid leave for full-time employees. These full-time employees are eligible for up to 10 business days of paid jury or witness duty leave per calendar year. In addition, employees may use PTO for any unpaid jury or witness duty leave. No deductions will be made for partial work week absence due to jury or witness duty from the salary of exempt employees who have exhausted their paid leave, including the exhaustion of the 10 days of paid jury leave, or who are ineligible for paid leave. Employees who are released from jury or witness duty before the end of their regular workday must report to work for the remainder of the workday.

J. Bereavement Leave

In the event of death in the family, up to five days' paid leave will be granted to employees who have been employed for at least 30 days before the leave commences and are eligible to receive accrued time-off benefits. If an employee must travel 200 or more miles and requires additional time off, the employee may take an additional two days of unpaid leave, which the employee may choose to supplement with accrued PTO or sick leave. The number of bereavement hours for employees working fewer than 8 hours each day or 40 hours each week is

calculated on a pro-rata basis. The bereavement leave must be completed within 3 months of the date of death, but need not be taken consecutively.

For purposes of this policy, "family" includes:

- 1. The spouse, domestic partner, significant other, parent, child, grandchild, step-parent, step-child, grandparents, siblings, aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews, and cousins of an employee.
- 2. The parent, sibling or child of the employee's spouse, domestic partner, or significant other.
- 3. Other definitions of family may fall under the Bereavement Leave policy. Please reach out to the Human Resources Office if you have questions.

If an employee requires more than the granted bereavement leave time off, they may request unpaid leave or use any accrued time off to supplement bereavement.

Accrued vacation or personal time may be used to attend the funeral of someone other than a family member as defined above.

In addition to paid leave in the event of a death of a family member, employees who have been employed for at least 30 days are also eligible to take up to five days of unpaid leave following a reproductive loss event, which includes a failed adoption, failed surrogacy, miscarriage, stillbirth or unsuccessful assisted reproduction effort. Leave days may be taken nonconsecutively but must be completed within three months of the reproductive loss event. Employees taking a leave following a reproductive loss event may utilize their accrued time off or any other compensatory time available to them during a leave for a reproductive loss event.

Dominican will keep employee information related to an employee's request for leave following a reproductive loss event confidential.

Employees who experience more than one reproductive loss event within a 12-month period may be entitled to multiple leaves. No more than 20 days of unpaid leave shall be granted for a reproductive loss event in a single 12-month period.

K. Sick Leave Sharing Program for Employees Experiencing a Catastrophic Event

The Sick Leave sharing Program was designed in an effort to provide community support to individuals by donating sick time to employees who do not have sufficient time accrued. Employee Sick Leave Sharing is defined as employees contributing part of their accumulated paid sick leave to another employee when the latter has exhausted or anticipates exhausting all paid leave options.

1. Eligibility

Those employees of Dominican University of California who accrue sick leave are eligible to participate. To receive donated leave you must submit completed and signed Sick Leave Request and Medical Certification forms for review. Reviews by the Director of Human Resources and employee's supervisor as well as the appropriate vice president are required for approval.

2. Limits

Donors must maintain a sick leave balance of 160 hours and may donate up to 40 hours in a 12-month period to a qualified individual

A recipient may receive up to a maximum of 12 weeks leave integrated with or without other leave policies. Additional hours are subject to approval by the Vice President for Finance and Administration, in consultation with the Director of Human Resources and the employee's supervisor.

3. Processing and Administration

Requests must be made on Dominican University of California's Employee Sick Leave Sharing Program request form and submitted to the Human Resources Director. The program will be administered by Payroll.

Upon receipt of application for shared leave, Human Resources will request donations. Upon receipt of donation forms, payroll will process the donated leave in the order in which it is received and transfer it as needed.

4. Integration of Other Leave Policies

Donated leave will be integrated with other disability plans including but not limited to State Disability Insurance, Workers' Compensation, Social Security, Paid Family Leave, or any other disability plan. In no case will the total of any disability payment and donated leave equal more than the employee's regular wages.

5. Benefit Accrual

During the donated leave period, the University will maintain and pay for all benefits using donated hours to the same extent premiums would have been paid if the employee were at work. A recipient may accrue vacation and sick leave credit while on donated leave.

6. Privacy

For privacy reasons, all requests for donated sick leave must be initiated by the employee or his or her designated representative.

L. Tuition Benefits at Dominican

The Dominican University of CA ("DUC") Tuition Waiver Program provides the opportunity for an eligible staff or faculty member, spouse/domestic partner, and/or dependent(s) as defined by the IRS to take a graduate or undergraduate class at DUC without tuition charge terms for up to a certain number of units, as specified by this policy.

1. Tuition Waiver Program Qualifications

The tuition waiver program is available for regular, on-going, full-time employees, working 30 or more hours per week after six months of employment. The Tuition Waiver will be prorated for part-time employees working 20 hours per week. Temporary employees are not eligible for this benefit. Eligible full-time employees receive tuition waiver up to a total of 18 units per semester, and part-time employees receive tuition waiver up to a total of 6 units per semester. The Tuition Waiver Benefit can be applied to both undergraduate and graduate programs, though some programs can be considered taxable by the IRS. Please review the Tuition Waiver Program Policy on the <u>Human Resources Site</u>. Staff is expected to register for courses outside regular working hours unless supervisor approval is obtained.

2. Dominican University Tuition Waiver Form

The form can be found on the DUC <u>Human Resources site</u> or in the Human Resources ("HR") office. Forms must be submitted 30 days or more before the start of the semester. Failure to turn in the form in a timely manner will result in the regular full tuition charge for the eligible staff or faculty member, spouse/domestic partner, and/or dependents. A staff member is responsible for completing and submitting the form to HR each semester, signed by their supervisor to ensure there is no possible conflict with the employee's work schedule. If it is for a dependent to attend, please make sure the dependent signs the "Statement of Dependency" section on the form.

M. Tuition Benefits outside of Dominican (Tuition Exchange)

The Tuition Exchange program allows employees' dependent children as defined by the IRS to attend other universities with reduced or free tuition through a tuition exchange program. Details of this program can be found on the Human Resources site.

N. Retirement Plans

Dominican offers eligible employees the opportunity of tax-sheltered contributions for retirement benefits through a 403(b) plan. For all full-time benefited employees, following one year of continuous employment, Dominican will automatically begin making a 3% pre-tax contribution every pay period, directly into your retirement account. Dominican will also match your employee deferred contribution amount up to 5% as well. Employees should refer to the Summary Plan Description found here

https://acribenefits.com/data1/benefitsm/dominican/retire.pdf for further information, or contact the Human Resources Office.

VIII. LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Family, Medical, and Pregnancy Disability Leaves

Dominican provides several types of leaves of absence to meet the individual needs of employees and their families, and as required by various state and federal laws. Eligibility, benefits, length of leave, and job protection vary, depending on the reason for leave and the length of time the employee has worked for Dominican.

One type of leave is available under the Family and Medical Leave Act ("FMLA") and California's equivalent statute, the California Family Rights Act ("CFRA"). An "FMLA Eligible" employee, as defined in this policy, means an employee who (1) has been employed by Dominican for at least one year; (2) has actually worked at least 1,250 hours in the previous 12-month period (inclusive of time the employee has spent in military service during that period); and (3) works in a location within 75 miles of at least 50 Dominican employees. A "CFRA Eligible" employee, as defined in this policy, means an employee who (1) has been employed by Dominican for at least one year (2) has worked 1,250 hours during 12 months preceding leave (these hours can be non-consecutive). Employees who do not meet these specific requirements may still be eligible for some types of leave depending on the reason and length of leave.

Additionally, to measure the maximum amount of leave available to an employee, Dominican generally uses a rolling 12-month period, measured backward from the date the employee takes leave.

1. Family Care Leave

Both FMLA and CFRA allow employees to take unpaid leave to care for a family member with a serious health condition. In addition, both FMLA and CFRA allow employees to take unpaid leave in order to care for a newborn, newly adopted child, or newly placed foster child. Note that CFRA defines "family member" more broadly than the FMLA defines it, and therefore CFRA offers leave where FMLA may not. Under CFRA, "family member" includes a domestic partner, grandchild, grandparent, sibling, and a designated person. Under FMLA, "family member" is limited to a spouse, parent, and minor or dependent child. A "designated person," under CFRA means an individual related by blood or whose association with the employee is the equivalent of a family relationship. Employees wishing to discuss leave options should contact the Human Resources office.

The maximum amount of leave under this policy is 12 weeks in a 12-month period, offset by any family care, medical, military exigency, or military caregiver leave the employee has taken during that period. The 12-month period is a rolling period, measured backward from the date any employee takes leave. Leave taken by an employee under CFRA typically runs concurrently with FMLA leave except where leave is taken under the FMLA for a disability due to pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions.

Leave to care for a newborn, newly adopted, or newly placed foster child must be taken within 12 months of the birth, adoption, or placement. When leave is taken for this reason, it must generally be taken in periods of at least two weeks. Requests for leave of less than two weeks must be approved by the supervisor and will be based on the needs of the department. Where both spouses work for Dominican, they each are entitled to 12-weeks of unpaid leave to care for a new child. Leave taken for pregnancy disability does not count toward the 12-week family care leave entitlement. Family care leave to care for the newborn begins for a new mother when she is no longer disabled and her pregnancy disability leave ends.

Leave to care for an ill family member may be taken intermittently depending on the opinion of the family member's health care provider.

2. Medical Leave

Medical leave is available to employees who are unable to work due to a serious health condition, as certified by their health care provider. Generally, this type of leave is available only for medical conditions that result in a period of prolonged incapacity (more than three days) but is also available for chronic health conditions for which the employee is being medically supervised.

All employees are eligible for this type of leave, but reinstatement rights vary depending on whether an employee is FMLA Eligible and the reason for leave. The maximum amount of leave under this policy is generally 12 weeks in a 12-month period, offset by any family, military exigency, or military caregiver leave the employee has taken during that period. The 12-month period is a rolling period, measured backward from the date the employee takes leave. The leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced work schedule, based on the health care provider's recommendation. Where required by law, additional leave beyond the 12-week period is available.

3. Pregnancy Disability Leave, Accommodations and Transfers

Any employee who is disabled by pregnancy, childbirth or a related medical condition may take an unpaid pregnancy disability leave. Conditions for which leave is available include prenatal care, severe morning sickness, doctor-ordered bed rest, childbirth, and recovery from childbirth. Pregnancy disability leave is available for the actual period of disability as certified by the employee's health care provider, up to a maximum of four (4) months per pregnancy. If the employee is FMLA-eligible, pregnancy disability leave will be counted against the employee's 12- week entitlement to family care or medical leave, above. Pregnancy Disability Leave will not count against leave entitlement under CFRA.

Pregnancy disability leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced work schedule, depending on the nature of the employee's pregnancy disability and the recommendation of her health care provider.

In addition, an employee affected by pregnancy or a related medical condition is eligible for reasonable accommodation, including transfer to an available position or duties that are less strenuous or hazardous. The employee must provide Dominican with a certification from her health care provider stating the nature of the accommodation or transfer requested, that the accommodation or transfer is medically advisable, and the period during which the accommodation/transfer is needed.

4. Military Exigency Leave

FMLA-eligible employees may take a Military Exigency Leave to deal with a qualifying exigency related to or affected by the active military duty or call to active military duty in the Armed Forces, National Guard, or military reserves of the employee's spouse, domestic partner, child, or parent. Qualifying exigencies include (1) the deployment on short notice of the family member; (2) military events and related activities; (3) childcare and school activities; (4) financial and legal arrangements; (5) counseling; (6) rest and recuperation; (7) other post-deployment activities; and (8) miscellaneous activities agreed to by Dominican and the employee in terms of timing and duration of leave. The maximum period of leave is up to 12 weeks in a 12-month period, offset by any family care, military caregiver, or medical leave taken in that period.

In addition, all eligible employees (including employees who are not FMLA-eligible) are also entitled to "Military Caregiver Leave," which is described in the policy below.

5. Military Caregiver Leave

FMLA-eligible employees may take a Military Caregiver Leave to care for a spouse, domestic partner, child, parent, or next of kin who is a member or former member of the Armed Forces and who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy, is in outpatient status, or on the temporary disability retired list, for a serious illness or injury that was incurred in the line of duty while on active duty and incurred within five years prior to the treatment, recuperation, or therapy, or that was aggravated by service in the line of duty while on active duty. The maximum period of leave is up to 26 weeks of leave in a 12-month period. Military Caregiver Leave is generally a one-time entitlement, and has a special 12-month leave period that begins on the first day the employee takes Military Caregiver Leave. Additional Military Caregiver Leave is available, however, if the military family member sustains a later injury or illness or for the injury or illness of a different military family member. When both spouses work for Dominican, they are limited to a combined total of 26 weeks for Military Caregiver Leave.

B. Military Leave

Employees who are absent from work for duty in the uniformed services will be granted a military leave and reinstatement rights in accordance with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) and state law. Dominican will continue to pay the employer portion of the group health benefits during leaves of up to 30 calendar days, and thereafter the employee may continue health coverage at the employee's expense for up to 24 months under the provisions of USERRA, at the full cost of the premiums. The maximum cumulative period of military leave during an employee's employment with Dominican is five years, subject to certain exemptions. Employees who have annual military obligations are required to schedule their leave with their supervisor and the Human Resources Office as far in advance as possible.

Eligibility for employment reinstatement following a period of service in the uniformed services is in accordance with USERRA. Upon reinstatement, an employee's compensation, benefits, retirement eligibility, and length of service will be calculated as if he/she had been continuously employed during the service leave period.

C. Leave for Military Spouses and Domestic Partners

Eligible employees may take up to 10 days of unpaid leave during the period the employee's spouse or registered domestic partner is home on leave from deployment during a period of military conflict.

Eligibility requirements for this type of leave are:

- 1. The employee must be regularly scheduled for work at least 20 hours per week;
- 2. The employee's spouse or registered domestic partner must (a) be a member of the U.S. Armed Forces, National Guard, or military reserves who has been deployed during a period of military conflict (as defined in California Military Code section 395.10, and (b) if a member of the U.S. Armed Forces, must have been deployed to an area designated as a combat theater or combat zone by the President of the United States.

An employee wishing to take this kind of leave must give Dominican advance notice of the leave, within two business days of receiving notice that the spouse or domestic partner will be on leave from deployment. The employee must also submit written documentation of the dates that the spouse or domestic partner will be on leave from military deployment.

D. Organ and Bone Marrow Donor Leave

Employees who have been employed by Dominican for at least 90 days may take paid leave for up to 30 business days for the purpose of organ donation and up to five business days for bone marrow donation during a one-year period. To do so, the employee must provide written verification to Dominican that they are an organ or bone marrow donor and that there is a medical necessity for the organ or bone marrow donation. Employees taking this type of leave are required to use their paid vacation and sick leave benefits.

Leave taken under this policy does not run concurrently with leave under the FMLA or CFRA, but rather is in addition to it. The leave will not be considered a break in continuous service for purposes of the employee's rights to salary adjustments, accrued time off, or seniority. Employees returning from leave within the timelines above will be restored to the same or an equivalent position.

E. Leave for Victims of Serious Crimes

1. Leave and Reasonable Accommodation for Victims of Qualifying Acts of Violence

A qualifying act of violence is defined as:

- Domestic violence;
- Sexual assault;
- Stalking; or
- Any act, conduct, or pattern of conduct that includes (i) bodily injury or death to another; (ii) brandishing, exhibiting, or drawing a firearm or other dangerous weapon; or (iii) a perceived or actual threat to use force against another to cause physical injury or death.

A qualifying act of violence includes the above victim experience regardless of whether anyone is arrested for, prosecuted for, or convicted of committing any crime.

Employees who are victims of qualifying acts of violence are eligible for unpaid leave for the following purposes: attending court hearings, seeking medical, legal, or psychological assistance, or for otherwise protecting their own health, safety, or welfare, or the health, safety, or welfare of an immediate family member, as defined by FMLA, who is a victim of a qualifying act of violence. Accrued time off, sick leave or personal leave may be used for such absences. The maximum length of unpaid leave an employee may take under this policy is limited to 12 weeks, offset by any Family and Medical Leave taken in the same 12-month period.

Employees who seek to take time off must give Dominican reasonable notice. However, if an unscheduled or emergency court appearance is required for the health, safety, or welfare of the victim or their immediate family member, the employee need not provide advance notice, but in this situation we require employees to provide evidence from the court or the prosecuting attorney that they have appeared in court. Dominican will, to the extent allowed by law, maintain the confidentiality of an employee requesting leave under this provision.

Dominican also provides reasonable accommodations to victims of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking, provided the accommodation does not pose an undue hardship to the University or pose a safety risk. Accommodations may include implementation of safety measures or procedures in the workplace or adjustments to job duties or the work facility in response to qualifying acts of violence. Any employee wishing to request such an accommodation should speak with the Human Resources Office.

Because acts of violence may find their way into the workplace, we encourage any employee who has safety concerns to alert Dominican. This will assist us in maintaining a safe workplace. Please see Dominican's Violence-Free Workplace Policy for more information.

Dominican shall not discriminate or retaliate against any employee because of their status or their family member's status as a victim of a qualifying act of violence.

2. Leave for Victims of Serious Crimes

An employee who is the victim of a serious crime, or whose immediate family member (including registered domestic partner) is the victim of a serious crime, may take time off to attend judicial proceedings relating to the crime or any proceeding in which the victim's rights are at issue. Advance notice is required, unless this is not feasible. Dominican also requires documentation concerning the judicial proceedings. The time off is unpaid, but employees may elect to use their accrued time-off for such absences. Dominican will, to the extent allowed by law, maintain the confidentiality of an employee requesting leave under this provision.

F. Time Off for School and Childcare Purposes

Any employee who is the parent or guardian of a child may take time off without pay to appear at the child's school to discuss possible suspension.

Any employee who is a parent, guardian, or grandparent having custody of any child in kindergarten or grades 1-12, or of the age to attend a licensed childcare provider, may take forty (40) hours of unpaid leave time per calendar year for these purposes:

- 1. to find, enroll, or re-enroll their in a school or licensed child care provider;
- 2. to participate in activities of the school or licensed child care provider of any child; and
- 3. to address a child care provider or school emergency.

The employee must give Dominican reasonable written notice prior to taking the time off. Employees taking time off for the foregoing purposes must use any accrued vacation time, and after exhaustion of vacation, time off will be unpaid. The employee must also provide written documentation from the child's school or licensed childcare provider to substantiate the employee's participation in child-related activities covered by this policy.

G. Personal Need for Leave of Absence

An unpaid leave for urgent and compelling personal reasons may be granted to an employee who has at least one year of service. Such a leave is normally limited to four months' duration. The request must be approved by the immediate supervisor and respective Vice President. If there is available paid leave through any other policy or program, the employee should discuss these options with Human Resources before seeking personal leave.

H. Administration of Leave

1. How to Request Leave

A request for a leave of absence must be submitted to the Human Resources Office. Requests must be approved by the employee's manager and a Vice-President. Employees must provide Dominican with at least 30 days' advance notice before the leave is to begin. If the need for leave is not foreseeable, and 30 days' notice is not possible, notice must be given on the same day that the employee learns of the need for leave or the next business day, unless circumstances make this impracticable. Leave requests should be made in writing and must set forth the reasons for the requested leave, the anticipated start date of the leave, and the anticipated duration of the leave.

Employees who request a leave because of their own or a family member's health condition (including pregnancy and military caregiver leave) must submit written medical certification from a health care provider to support the leave request. If an employee fails to provide the required medical certification within 15 days of requesting leave, Dominican may deny or delay the leave.

Subject to the approval of the health care provider, employees are expected to coordinate with their manager prior to the scheduling of medical treatment for themselves or a family member in order to work out a schedule that best suits the needs of both the employee and Dominican.

Leave extension requests should be made two weeks before the end of the scheduled leave, if possible. Where the leave extension is for the employee's or a family member's serious health condition, the request must include medical certification of the need for continued leave.

Failure to comply with these notice requirements may result in denial or deferral of the requested leave.

2. Compensation and Benefits during Leave

Generally, leaves under this policy are unpaid. Employees may choose to use accrued time off or sick leave during the absence, and in some circumstances must use accrued paid leave as follows:

- 1. Accrued Sick leave must be used during medical, military caregiver, or pregnancy disability leave, or family care leave to care for an ill family member.
- 2. Accrued Vacation and personal days must be used during medical, military caregiver, military exigency, and family care leave.
- 3. However, use of vacation and/or sick leave is optional, not required, during periods when the employee is receiving any kind of income replacement benefits, such as workers' compensation, state disability, or paid family leave benefits, and use of vacation is optional at any time during a pregnancy disability leave.
- 4. Dominican Human Resources will assist in <u>integrating</u> paid leave benefits with income replacement benefits, allowing an employee to maximize weekly pay during a qualified leave of absence. Wage benefits received from all sources will not exceed 100% of normal weekly salary.
- 5. Using paid leave will not extend the maximum amount of leave available. When paid leave is exhausted, the remaining leave is unpaid. Time off benefits will continue to accrue only during the portion of leave during which an employee is receiving pay. Employees do not accrue time off when on unpaid leave.

Dominican maintains and continues to pay the employer portion of group health insurance coverage during following approved leaves:

- 1. For up to four months of pregnancy disability leave;
- 2. For up to a combined total of 12 weeks of family care and medical leave (FMLA- eligible employees only); and
- 3. For up to 26 weeks of military caregiver leave (FMLA-eligible employees only).

For the above-approved leaves, the employee will continue to pay the employee's portion of applicable group insurance premiums. For all leaves not meeting the above three criteria, the employee will be responsible for the cost of both the employer and employee portions of insurance premiums. The employee must pay costs in full during the period of leave if the employee wishes such benefits to continue. Employees who have exhausted or are ineligible for these benefit entitlements may continue coverage at their own expense under COBRA, which includes the employee's cost, the employer's cost, and an administrative fee. An employee who fails to return from leave may have to repay insurance premiums paid by Dominican during the leave.

3. Returning to Work

All employees returning from medical or pregnancy disability leave must provide medical certification of their fitness to return to work.

Although Dominican is unable to guarantee reinstatement in all cases, in general an employee who returns to work at the end of their leave will be returned to their former position or to an equivalent position, subject to certain limitations. Eligible employees who return to work within the 12-week period (or within the 26-week period from military caregiver leave), and any employee returning from pregnancy disability leave within the four-month period, will be reinstated to the same or equivalent position, unless the employee would have been terminated for reasons unrelated to the leave (for example, position elimination), or if the employee can no longer perform the essential functions of the job. Employees returning from leave after more than 12 weeks due to a work-related injury will be reinstated unless reinstatement is unavailable due to business necessity.

Dominican reserves the right not to reinstate eligible employees who are considered "key" employees, unless the employee has been on leave for a work-related injury and/or pregnancy disability leave.

A key employee is defined by the federal regulations that govern the Family and Medical Leave Act.

Under those regulations:

- 1. "An employer may deny job restoration to a key employee if the denial is necessary to prevent substantial and grievous economic injury to the operations of the employer."
- 2. "A key employee is a salaried FMLA-eligible employee who is among the highest paid 10 percent of all employees employed by the employer within 75 miles of the employee's worksite. The determination of whether a salaried employee is among the highest paid 10 percent is made at the time the employee gives notice of the need for leave."

Dominican will notify such employees of their "key employee" status and the conditions under which they may be denied reinstatement, if applicable.

4. Termination

If the employee's prior position or an equivalent position is not available at the end of the approved leave, employment will be terminated.

In addition, an employee is considered to have resigned voluntarily if:

- 1. The employee does not return to work on the next regularly scheduled workday after the end of the approved leave period, and had not had an extension of leave approved;
- 2. The employee has accepted other employment during the leave period.

IX. WORK ENVIRONMENT

Dominican has established an Injury and Illness Prevention Plan, managed by the Facilities Services Office. A publicly facing version is available here for reference

A. Safety

Dominican is committed to providing a safe workplace. Employees are encouraged to raise ideas, concerns, or suggestions for improved safety at Dominican with their supervisor or the Human Resources Office. If you wish, employees may make reports or raise concerns about workplace safety issues anonymously. All reports can be made without fear of reprisal.

Every employee must immediately report any unsafe condition to the appropriate supervisor. In the case of accidents that result in injury, regardless of how insignificant the injury may appear, employees should immediately notify the Human Resources Office and their supervisor. Such reports are necessary to comply with applicable law and to initiate workers' compensation benefits procedures.

Dominican publishes its Annual Security and Fire Report each October and distributes it to all students and employees via email. It can also be found on the Dominican website under the <u>Clery Report</u>.

B. Violence-Free Workplace

As part of its commitment to workplace safety, Dominican is committed to providing a workplace free of threats or acts of violence and to protecting its employees from such conduct on its premises. In keeping with this commitment, we established a strict policy that prohibits any employee from engaging in behavior that is violent, threatening, or intimidating while on duty or working on Dominican-related business. Dominican has developed a full Workplace Violence Prevention Plan (WVPP). Dominican's WVPP addresses the hazards known to be associated with the four types of workplace violence as defined by California's <u>Labor Code (LC) section 6401.9</u>.

- 1. Type 1 violence Workplace violence committed by a person who has no legitimate business at the worksite and includes violent acts by anyone who enters the workplace or approaches employees with the intent to commit a crime.
- 2. Type 2 violence Workplace violence directed at employees by customers, clients, patients, students, inmates, or visitors.
- 3. Type 3 violence Workplace violence against an employee by a present or former employee, supervisor, or manager.
- 4. Type 4 violence Workplace violence committed in the workplace by a person who does not work there but has or is known to have had a personal relationship with an employee.

Dominican's Workplace Violence Prevention Plan can be found on the <u>University Policies Page</u> for review. The full program expands on the information included within the handbook to further define responsibilities, reporting, emergency responses, identification and corrections, training, access, recordkeeping and violence incident tracking logs, as required under California's <u>Labor Code (LC) section 6401.9</u>.

C. Confidentiality and Proprietary Information

All employees, including student employees, have a continuing responsibility to protect Dominican's confidential and proprietary information, during and after their employment with Dominican. Such confidential information includes, for example, information about new initiatives or research, business and marketing plans, financial data, or any other proprietary information acquired through employment with Dominican. This information is critical to our business continuity and should be kept strictly confidential. It is not to be discussed outside Dominican, except as necessary in the normal course of business, and cannot be used except for the benefit of Dominican.

As a condition of employment, employees are required to acknowledge this obligation by signing a Confidentiality Agreement.

Dominican University of California supports the protection of individual privacy and is committed to ensuring the confidentiality of personally identified information provided by its students, faculty, and staff. All Dominican employees are reminded to adhere to all applicable laws and University policies, including the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA"). Pursuant to FERPA, the education records of all students, regardless of immigration status, are protected from disclosure to outside parties. This includes students' transcripts, grades, and class schedules, information on their family members, information on immigration status, and similar information. Pursuant to Dominican's FERPA Policy, the University cannot release information from student education records to outside parties, including federal agents, without permission from the student, a judicial warrant, a subpoena, a court order, or as otherwise permitted by law. For more details on FERPA, please visit http://www.dominican.edu/academics/resources/registrar/academic-information/ferpa.

Care should be taken to protect confidential information from disclosure. It should be marked "confidential," kept out of sight, and stored in locked cabinets or drawers when not in use. Any proprietary information not in use should be shredded.

D. Service

All employees are encouraged to participate in campus-wide events, activities and service opportunities.

Staff may have the opportunity to serve on campus committees and task forces if meeting all of the following criteria:

- 1. There are no communicated performance concerns about the staff member and the staff member is not on a performance improvement plan; and
- 2. The staff member's supervisor approves of participation. Department priorities may be taken into consideration by the supervisor.

Dominican encourages intellectual discourse in its community and may occasionally host events where individuals are invited to speak about religious or political events. Under no circumstances shall any speaker or such event hosted at Dominican be intended to represent the political or religious views of Dominican as an institution. Dominican shall not discriminate, retaliate, or take any other adverse employment action against any employee

who declines to attend, participate in, receive or listen to a Dominican-sponsored meeting which is set up to communicate, or which an employee perceives as communicating, the opinion of Dominican or a representative of Dominican about religious or political matters. "Religious matters" means matters related to religious affiliation and practice and the decision to join or support any religious organization or association. "Political matters" means matters relating to elections for political office, political parties, legislation, regulation and the decision to join or support any political party or political or labor organization.

E. Smoking

In accordance with California law and Dominican's commitment to providing a safe and healthful work environment, smoking is prohibited on Dominican property, with the exception of the one designated smoking area in the parking lot in Edgehill. Prohibited smoking includes e-cigarettes and other electronic nicotine delivery systems, as well as other vapor emitting devices, with or without nicotine content, that mimic the use of tobacco products. Smoking of cannabis is prohibited everywhere on campus and not allowed in our one designated smoking area.

F. Dominican Equipment and Stationery

Equipment essential to accomplishing job duties is often expensive and may be difficult to replace. When using Dominican property, employees are expected to exercise care, perform required maintenance, and follow all operating instructions, safety standards, and guidelines.

Employees should notify their supervisor if any equipment or machines appear to be damaged, defective, or in need of repair. Prompt reporting of damage, defects, and the need for repairs could prevent deterioration of equipment and possible injury. Individuals should discuss any questions about responsibility for maintenance and care of equipment used on the job with their supervisor.

Employees are responsible for all Dominican property, materials, or written information issued to them or in their possession. All Dominican property must be returned on or before an employee's last day of work.

The reputation and influence of Dominican can be adversely affected by the way in which University letterhead and stationery is used. Dominican letterhead may not be used for personal correspondence.

G. Telephone and Voicemail System

Dominican's telephone system, including its voicemail system, is an important Dominican asset, and is designed and intended for business use. Employees are expected to limit all personal calls so as not to interfere with work.

Although employees have passwords that restrict access to voicemail messages left for them on Dominican's voicemail system, employees should be aware that Dominican can access any messages stored in the voicemail system and may do so from time to time. Therefore, employees should not assume that such messages are private or confidential.

H. Electronic Communications Systems

The computer and other electronic communications and information systems that employees use in the course of their jobs, including voicemail, electronic mail, and access to the internet, are the property of Dominican and should be used for business purposes only. Personal use of Dominican devices is not permitted. Employees should not store personal files, photos, or other data on Dominican devices. Employees should understand that their use of these systems is not private. Although employees have passwords that restrict access to their voicemail and computers, Dominican may access any files, voicemail, or email messages stored on (and even deleted from) the computer system or voicemail system. Dominican reserves the right to access such information and to monitor on-line activities for business purposes.

Employees are strictly prohibited from accessing another employee's personal voicemail or email messages without the other employee's express permission. Employees may not use voicemail and email systems in ways that may be disruptive, offensive to others, or harmful to morale consistent with Dominican's policies. Email, voicemail, and text messages are official internal employer communications, subject to summons in legal proceedings.

Copyrights and restrictions that pertain to outside materials and trade secrets shall be respected, and employees are prohibited from the unauthorized downloading of software or other copyrighted materials. Failure to adhere to these rules may result in discipline, up to and including termination.

I. Use of Social Media

Dominican respects the right of employees to use social media as a means of self-expression and communication. Employees should observe these guidelines to ensure that their public activities on social media do not conflict with their responsibilities to Dominican and its students.

Be thoughtful and exercise good judgment in how you present yourself online. If you identify yourself as a Dominican employee or even if your affiliation with Dominican is well known, what you say will affect Dominican employees and students. If you choose to identify yourself as a Dominican employee in social media, you are expected also to make clear that the views you express do not necessarily reflect the views of Dominican, by posting a disclaimer in a prominent place (e.g., "The views expressed are mine alone and do not necessarily reflect the views of my employer.")

Do not let your social networking harm Dominican or yourself, whether you're navigating those networks on the job or off. If the content of your message would not be acceptable for face-to-face conversation, it is not acceptable for a social networking site. There's no such thing as a "private" social media site. Search engines can turn up posts and pictures years after the publication date. If you feel angry or passionate about a subject, it is wise to delay posting until you are calm and clear-headed. If you make a mistake, admit it. Be upfront and be quick with your corrections.

Dominican is committed to protecting the academic and intellectual freedom of its students, faculty, and staff including the freedom to take unpopular positions in public forums, as long as those positions do not contravene

the law or Dominican's policies. In particular, the University recognizes that our central commitment to community engagement includes the active engagement of our faculty with public issues and controversies. We assert not only their right to do so but also the importance of doing so, in thoughtful ways that are not unnecessarily or excessively personalized.

- 1. Do not use the Dominican logo or images on your personal online sites.
- 2. Protect Dominican's confidential, proprietary, and trade secret information, and that of its students and vendors.
- 3. Be aware of and follow copyright and fair use laws.
- 4. Do not use social media in any way that interferes with performance of your job responsibilities.

This policy is not intended to infringe in any way on Dominican employees' legal rights to discuss the terms and conditions of their employment with other Dominican employees for their mutual aid and benefit. Instead, it seeks to balance Dominican's legal duties and legitimate educational objectives with employees' protected rights in this regard.

To summarize, when you use social media, use good judgment. Be aware that there may be consequences to what you post or publish online. These consequences may include discipline up to and including dismissal if the conduct violates Dominican policy or if Dominican determines that your posting or publication is not legally protected and harms (or has the potential to harm) Dominican's legitimate educational interests and obligations toward its employees and affiliates.

J. Use of Mobile Devices

Business calls and/or text messages to and from Dominican issued cell phones or other portable, electronic devices are business communications and subject to the same restrictions as other Dominican communications. Mobile devices are to be used for Dominican business only. Information contained on Dominican issued devices, including but not limited to email, texts, other messaging services, calendars, geographical/location data are Dominican data and may be subject to litigation hold obligations as well as Dominican data retention policies.

Because Dominican's first priority is the safety of its employees as well as others, employees may not use a cell phone or other device in a manner that impairs the operation of a vehicle while driving on Dominican business. Texting while driving is strictly prohibited. Anyone utilizing a cell phone while conducting Dominican business while driving a motor vehicle must use a hands-free device. Even if using a hands-free device, California law prohibits individuals from dialing on its keypad or using their hand in any way to activate or deactivate a feature or function on it while driving, for example, to answer a call. The law allows only a narrow exception for handheld wireless devices that are mounted on a vehicle's windshield, in which case, the driver may make a single swipe or tap with the finger to activate or deactivate a feature or function.

K. Gifts

Employees shall not solicit or accept for personal benefit directly or indirectly any gift, loan, discount, or any item of substantial monetary value (IRS limit of \$80 or more) from any person or company seeking to conduct or is currently conducting business with the University. Gifts, meals and accommodations of a reasonable and normal

value may be accepted. Employees should consult with their supervisor on the appropriateness of any gift exchange.

L. Personal Property

Personal property is not covered by University insurance. Employees should check their homeowner's or renter's insurance policies for coverage items brought to campus that are lost or stolen.

X. EMPLOYEE CONDUCT

A. Drugs and Alcohol

Dominican is committed to maintaining a workplace free from the effects of alcohol, illegal drugs, or any drug use or abuse that impairs work performance. Illegal drugs, as referred to in this policy, include drugs that are not legally obtainable, as well as drugs that are legally obtainable but used for illegal or unauthorized purposes. We expect all employees to report for work free from these effects and to be able to perform their job duties fully.

While on Dominican premises and while conducting business-related activities off Dominican premises, individuals may not be under the influence of illegal drugs nor may they be in any condition that impairs work performance due to drug or alcohol use or abuse. Individuals may not engage in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of illegal drugs. Violations of this policy may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including immediate termination of employment. Such violations may also have legal consequences.

The legal use of prescribed drugs is permitted on the job only if it does not impair your ability to perform the essential functions of the job effectively and in a safe manner that does not endanger other individuals in the workplace. If you are taking drugs which may affect your attentiveness, cause drowsiness, or otherwise impair your abilities, please notify the Human Resources Office of this fact so modifications to job duties can be made if appropriate. Note however that as a recipient of Title IV federal funds, Dominican must comply with federal prohibitions related to cannabis, which remains an illegal drug under federal law. Therefore, even the prescribed use of cannabis for medical purposes is prohibited on the job.

If Dominican has a reasonable suspicion that an employee has violated this policy, it will conduct an investigation, which may include an unannounced search of Dominican premises or property and/or the employee's personal property. Dominican may also order any employee reasonably suspected of having used or being under the influence of alcohol or drugs while on duty to take a test for the presence of drugs or alcohol. An independent laboratory at Dominican's expense will conduct such a test. Any employee asked to undergo a test will be suspended from work until further notice.

Failure to abide by this policy or refusal to consent to testing when requested will result in disciplinary action, up to and including immediate termination, even for a first offense.

If you have a drug or alcohol problem that has not resulted in, and is not the immediate subject of disciplinary action, you may request approval to take unpaid time off to participate in a rehabilitation or treatment program. Employees who are eligible for FMLA/CFRA leave will be granted such leave. Leave for employees not eligible for FMLA/CFRA leave may be granted if:

- 1. You agree to abstain from use of the problem substance,
- 2. You abide by all Dominican policies, rules, and prohibitions relating to conduct in the workplace,
- 3. If granting the leave will not cause Dominican undue hardship.

Employees with questions or concerns about substance dependence or abuse are encouraged to discuss these matters with the Human Resources Office, without fear of reprisal, to receive assistance or referrals to appropriate resources in the community.

B. Personal Appearance

Employees are at all times expected to conduct themselves with professionalism, courtesy, and respect in their dealings with each other and with other contacts, such as colleagues, students, and vendors. In addition, dress, grooming, and personal cleanliness standards contribute to a positive work environment and affect the business image we present to our Dominican community and the public at-large. Employees are expected to present a professional appearance consistent with the nature of their job.

Strong fragrances are highly discouraged and, if worn, should be worn lightly in consideration for others allergies and sensitivities to strong smells. Employees who have specific questions about appearance and dress should seek clarity with their supervisor. Additional questions can be raised to the respective Vice President with guidance from Human Resources.

C. Outside Employment / Conflict of Interest

Dominican prohibits outside employment that poses a conflict of interest with an employee's position at Dominican. If you have any questions or concerns about outside employment, please talk to your supervisor to confirm alignment.

D. Standards of Conduct

Dominican's ability to provide excellent service to our students rests on the fundamental precept that each employee must treat all others with courtesy, respect, dignity, and professionalism. Deviation from that standard will not be tolerated. Employees are expected to comply with basic standards of conduct and professionalism in the workplace and while conducting Dominican business. Although it is impossible to provide a complete list of conduct not tolerated at Dominican, the following are examples:

- 1. Violation of Dominican policy;
- 2. Unsatisfactory job performance;
- 3. Poor attitude (for example, rudeness or lack of cooperation);

- 4. Abusive language, physically aggressive or violent behavior, threats of or actual harm to any employee or any member of the campus community or toward any visitor/guest;
- 5. Failure to provide a physician's certificate when requested to do so;
- 6. Insubordination, including but not limited to failure or refusal to obey the orders or instructions of a supervisor or member of management;
- 7. Dishonesty or deceit with work-related impact;
- 8. Intentional filing of fraudulent worker's compensation claim or false complaint; Falsification of employment records, entries in time-keeping system, employment information, or other University records;
- 9. Abuse of paid time off;
- 10. Violation of any safety, health, or security policies, rules, or procedures of the University;
- 11. Possession of firearms or any other dangerous weapons on University premises;
- 12. Unauthorized use of University time or property (equipment, materials, resources, or facilities);
- 13. Unauthorized use of Dominican's name or letterhead;
- 14. Unauthorized use, possession, removal or theft of property belonging to Dominican, fellow employees, students, or other members of the Dominican community.

Employees found in violation of Dominican's standards of conduct policy may be disciplined, up to and including termination, with or without prior notice.

XI. OPERATIONAL POLICIES

A. Travel and Expense Policy

This policy defines the current guidelines governing reimbursement of expenses incurred by employees. The guidelines are intended to be thorough, though not exhaustive and are intended to be general guidelines. Any specific questions regarding the University's expense procedures should be directed to the Controller located in the Business Services Office of Dominican University of California.

It is the professional responsibility of all employees to read, understand and comply with the University's travel and expense policies. Receipt of this document is considered your acknowledgment and acceptance of the guidelines contained herein.

1. General Expense Principles:

Overall expense principle – "The Sunshine Rule" - Expenses submitted for reimbursement should be able to withstand full and open scrutiny from peers, subordinates, superiors, auditors, donors and trustees.

Every effort should be made to arrange for the lowest possible cost for all business related expenses. Dominican University of California recognizes that travel places considerable demands on our employees, and it is the University's policy that employees should not suffer any financial burden, increased risk to personal safety, or

experience unreasonable inconvenience in favor of the bottom line. We acknowledge that professional discretion and good judgment should prevail when making travel expense decisions.

2. Expense Reimbursement:

Reimbursement requests need to be turned into the Business Services Office via Chrome River_by the end of the calendar month in which the expense was incurred. Doing so allows the Business Services Office to provide a timely and accurate snapshot of expenses at the end of the month, within the current semester, and fiscal year. For instructions on how to use Chrome River, please log into OKTA and find the Chrome River tab. Instructions on how to use Chrome River can be found inside of the application.

3. Purchasing Card (P-CARD)

An Elavon (Elan) P-Card (P-Card) will be provided to all eligible employees to purchase goods and services on behalf of Dominican University. Credit limits are set by the employee's supervisor based upon estimated travel/business expenditure needs. Increases (both permanent and temporary) to the transactional and/or monthly limit may be requested via email with approval by the PCard supervisor to the primary PCard program administrator.

The P-Card is not intended for personal use. However, we do realize there may be infrequent occasions where personal charges are included (for example, hotel bill that includes disallowed in-room movies). A check made out to Dominican University must be paid in a timely manner for those personal items appearing on the Pcard to the Business Services Office and marked as personal in Chrome River.

4. Expense Guideline Detail

Travel Best Practices

Book reservations as far in advance as possible to take advantage of advance ticket purchase prices and avoid hotel sellouts. Upon receipt of confirmation, review the reservations carefully for accuracy. Contact the travel agency or internet website immediately if you find an error.

A copy of the itinerary and/or invoice must be included when submitting expense reports. Obtain a cancellation number if cancellations are made by you directly and not through a travel agency.

As a general rule of thumb, follow IRS guidelines and spending per diem rates as outlined by the US General Services Administration (GSA) https://www.gsa.gov/travel/plan-book/per-diem-rates

Spouse & Dependent Travel

When spouse or dependent travel is considered necessary for Dominican University of California business, advance written approval by the University President, or the Chairman of the Board of Trustees is required. If the

spouse or dependent is accompanying the traveler for personal reasons then the travel and expense reimbursement for that individual must be reimbursed in full by the employee.

Air Travel

Generally, coach class should be used for all flights. Business and first class air travel are not allowed in most circumstances. Economy plus can be booked if the cost differential is reasonable (e.g., \$200 - \$500) for a flight duration of over five hours. In all cases, it is expected that travelers and their supervisors use their best judgment in booking airfare and that travelers make every effort to first utilize travel miles or free upgrades for increasing class of service.

Non Reimbursable Air Travel Expenses:

- Alcoholic beverages in flight
- Travel club fees
- Upgrade fees
- Flight insurance

Hotels/Lodging

Reservations should be made at moderately priced hotels. Reservations should be made where there is no risk of a cancellation fee charge for canceling or changing a reservation. The US General Services administration publishes the average costs for lodging each year by location. This should be used as guidance for appropriate lodging costs. You can search by zip code or state here.

Hotel charges may not be billed directly to the University with the exception of large groups and meetings.

The traveler's P-Card should be used as payment for all hotel charges. It is the responsibility of each traveler to make certain charges accurately reflect their expenses.

All hotel expenses, such as meals, room, phone charges, etc, must be reported individually in Chrome River.

Canceling a Reservation

Travelers are responsible for canceling hotel reservations by contacting the hotel directly.

Non-Reimbursable Hotel Charges

- No show charges due to late/non-cancellation of a hotel reservation
- Hotel pay-per-view movies, video games and other non-business-related entertainment
- Mini-bar charges
- Laundry, unless traveler has extensive travel schedule
- Room upgrades such as executive floors
- Health club charges

On occasion, a traveler may stay at the home of a friend or family member in lieu of a hotel while traveling. A reasonable thank you gift or meal for his/her host is allowable. This is considered to be an appropriate and

economical alternative to normal business travel arrangements. SEE THE GIFT SECTION OF THIS DOCUMENT FOR REPORTING PROCESS.

Ground Transportation

Employees are expected to use the most appropriate and economical means of transportation for all business travel. Taxi, Uber/Lyft, bus and rail services, in lieu of automobile rental or personal auto usage, should be used when such transportation represents the lowest cost option and is reasonably convenient. Many hotels have some type of shuttle service to and from major airports. When several travelers are visiting the same location, a vehicle should be shared.

Parking & Tolls

Employees should use only long-term parking when parking at the airport for the duration of a trip. Out of pocket expenses for airport parking and parking at hotels, places of business, and conventions while traveling on business are reimbursable. Tolls incurred during business travel are also reimbursable.

Rental Vehicles

When driving alone or in small groups, a mid-size car should be reserved for all employees.

For groups of four or more persons, vehicles no larger than 9-passenger vans may be rented by Dominican employees. Renting vans with more than ten (10) seats in total (i.e. a 9-passenger van includes nine passenger seats and a tenth seat for the driver) is strictly prohibited unless the designated driver has a valid "Class B" commercial driver's license. Anyone who rents and drives a van with 11-15 seats must have a "Class B" commercial driver's license in his or her name and an accompanying Passenger Transport Vehicle Endorsement. *

NOTE: Car rental companies often convince drivers that it is legal to rent and operate an 11-15 seat van with only a "Class C" license, as long as one limits the number of passengers to 9 plus 1 driver. This type of rationale is contrary to the California Vehicle Code and Dominican's policy. Likewise, renting and driving an 11-15 seat van without a "Class B" commercial driver's license and Passenger Transport Vehicle Endorsement puts Dominican at great risk of liability.*

*See Education Code Section 39800.5 of the California Vehicle Code and California Vehicle Code Section 233 Bus, for support of the above policy statement.

Rental Payment, Vehicle Insurance & Liability

The driver's P-Card is to be used as payment for all rental vehicles. The P-Card provides at no additional charge the Visa Auto Rental Collision Damage Waiver benefit ("Auto Rental CDW"). The benefit covers physical damage and/or theft of the covered rental vehicle. Therefore, the driver should decline extra fee insurance coverage for Collision Damage Waiver or Loss Damage Waiver (CDW/LDW) when renting a car in the U.S. for University business purposes. However, when traveling internationally on University business, it is mandatory to accept Loss and Damage Waiver insurance at all locations, including Canada and Puerto Rico. (Helpful hint: check the rental vehicle for prior damage before leaving the rental lot).

Additionally, Personal Accident Insurance (PAI), Liability Insurance, and Personal Effects Coverage – coverage for injury and personal liability, is in place by a combination of the University's business insurance, worker's compensation policies, and the driver's personal health and automobile insurance.

Any damage incurred to vehicle rentals must be reported to the Vice President, Finance and Administration within 24 hours.

Rental vehicles are not insured by the University if the driver is on personal time, in which case, the driver's personal auto insurance would cover any liabilities incurred. Vehicles rented for an authorized Saturday night stay or a business trip that happens to fall on a weekend or holiday are exceptions to this rule.

Vehicles rented under the University contract must never be driven by anyone other than a Dominican University of California employee, unless the University is paying for the travel costs of that person. Only employees are covered by our rental auto insurance policy.

Rental Return Refueling

Every attempt should be made to choose the least expensive refueling plan, such as "pre-paying" for fuel or refueling rental cars prior to return.

Use of Alcohol or Controlled Substances

Use of alcohol or controlled substances while operating a vehicle rented for University business is a violation of University policy and may lead to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

An employee, who is unable to operate a rental vehicle due to alcohol or controlled substances or for any other reason (illness, disorientation, etc.) must arrange for an alternate method of transportation. Under no circumstances should a driver attempt to operate the vehicle. The employee will be reimbursed for additional transportation charges incurred.

5. Automobile Insurance Coverage and Traffic Violations

When driving on behalf of Dominican and while operating a rental or University owned vehicle, physical damage to the automobile is covered under the University's automobile insurance policy.

When using a personal vehicle, it is presumed that Personal Accident Insurance (PAI), Personal Liability Insurance and Personal Effects Coverage--coverage for personal liability and property--are in place via the driver's personal automobile insurance. If the driver is on University business, Workers' Compensation will respond for injuries resulting from an auto accident and the University's Automobile Liability coverage will respond for non-employees who are injured. Any University employees also in the vehicle as passengers, on University business or travel, would have Workers' Compensation as their remedy for injuries.

Personal auto insurance coverage, however, is primary for all physical damage to vehicle(s) which are not owned or rented by Dominican and are involved in an accident that occurs while driving on University business. Personal

auto insurance may also respond to protect the driver if he/she is operating outside the scope of the University's employment or request.

If an automobile accident occurs while an employee is using a personal car for business purposes, the employee's auto insurance would be responsible for any claims of physical damage to the automobile. The University will only reimburse the employee for the resulting deductible if the accident did not violate University policies for operating a vehicle and in no case will the University be responsible for the cost of insurance premiums.

Traffic Violations (e.g. tickets, towing, etc.) received while operating a personal, rental, or company vehicle for a business purpose are the responsibility of the driver and will not be reimbursed.

6. Mileage and Tolls for Personal Auto Usage

As noted above, employees are expected to use the most appropriate and economical means of transportation for business travel. Occasionally, that may include use of the traveler's personal auto for business travel purposes. In such instances, the University will reimburse travelers for the mileage costs at the <u>IRS allowable rate</u>. This policy is not intended to provide reimbursement for normal commuting type expenses.

7. Reimbursable Mileage & Tolls:

- Mileage for driving from a scheduled workplace to another scheduled workplace. (e.g. from Dominican to a recruitment/clinical site, or from one recruitment/clinical site to another recruitment/clinical site).
- Tolls related to an authorized business trip such as a conference, expo, etc.

8. Non-Reimbursable Mileage and Tolls:

- Mileage for driving from home to a scheduled workplace (e.g. from home to Dominican, or from home to recruitment/clinical site). Business travel is always calculated from the workplace, not home.
- Tolls related to any unauthorized business trips.

9. Meals & Entertainment

Meal expenses while traveling or conducting University business are reimbursable.

When entertaining individuals, expenses are reimbursable if:

- They are directly related to the active conduct of the University's business or are directly preceded or followed by a substantial and bona fide business discussion.
- The entertainment encourages the continuation of an existing business relationship

Any occurrence that exceeds the purpose of providing a reasonably priced meal in a typical business setting will be disallowed. Therefore, it is important to exercise good judgment in selecting the food and entertainment venue while traveling or when entertaining business guests.

A gratuity of 15% is recommended. Gratuities greater than 20% will not be reimbursed.

When two or more employees are eating together, the highest-ranking employee in attendance must pay the bill and claim it on his/her P-Card reconciliation.

Original, itemized meal receipts must be provided for all meals and entertainment expenses. All meal and entertainment receipts or P-Card descriptions must include business purpose, names of individuals and their organizations, location, date and amount.

With prior written approval of the Vice President for Advancement, or the Vice President of Finance and Administration, alcoholic beverages may be served at University sponsored functions taking place on/off campus. Whenever alcohol is present at a University sponsored event all participants must comply with the Employee Handbook, State and/or Federal laws regarding the use and distribution of alcohol.

10.Non-Reimbursable Meals and Entertainment

When entertaining individuals, expenses are not-reimbursable if:

- Gratuities are greater than 20%
- Any occurrence that exceeds the purpose of providing a reasonably priced meal in a typical business setting
 will be disallowed. Alcohol is not reimbursed unless as noted above.

11.Cell Phones

Those without a University paid cellular phone can be reimbursed \$50/month for personal cell phone usage if approved by the budget director and the Vice President of the Division for business necessity. Arrangements for a University-paid cellular phone are approved by the Vice President/Dean.

12. Miscellaneous Travel Related Expenses

Tips

Travelers should always use good judgment when tipping. Following are the University guidelines:

- In the United States, 15% gratuity is recommended for meals and 10% for transportation. The maximum reimbursable amount by the University is 20%.
- When using the services of bellmen and porters, \$1.00 per bag is the recommendation. However, when traveling internationally, be sensitive to the culture and monetary values of each foreign country.
- Outside the United States, modest tipping is usually 10% or less.

Cash Advances

The University does not provide cash advances for travel.

Other Non Reimbursable Expenses (this list is not all inclusive)

- Babysitters
- Pet kennels
- Toiletries
- Cigarettes/cigars or other tobacco related products
- Spas and massages
- Hairdressers and barbers
- Personal accident insurance
- Shoe shines
- Souvenirs/gifts
- Excessive tips

13.Gifts

Dominican University of California generally does not provide gifts. However, on occasion, a traveler may stay at the home of a friend or family member in lieu of a hotel while traveling. A reasonable thank you gift or meal for his/her host is allowable. This is considered to be an appropriate and economical alternative to normal business travel arrangements.

14.Large Groups and Meetings

When a deposit is required to reserve a block of rooms for a University event, written approval from the Vice President/Dean is required.

This deposit should never be used to cover the costs of an employee's hotel room(s). Arrangements should be made with the hotel at the time of booking, to require an individual employee's P-Card upon arrival. Only conference rooms pre-arranged catering and business services, such as audio-visual equipment, may be charged against the deposit.

When using a hotel or restaurant for a meeting or banquet, direct billing must be arranged if the charge will exceed \$500. All hotel payments should be made through the P-Card wherever possible.

15. Business Documentation

All business related expenses must include proper documentation in accordance with IRS guidelines:

- Original receipts must be provided for all activities
- Original receipts are to include an itemized receipt
- If the original receipt is lost, then a no receipt form must be included

All receipts or P-Card descriptions must include the following:

- Business purpose of activity
- Names of individual participants and/or organizations represented
- Location

16. Work from Home - Remote-Only Employee

Dominican employees are expected to work on campus, unless their position was originally planned to be off-campus. If an employee chooses to work remotely, the expenses of remote work will be borne by the employee. Dominican employees whose only workplace is at a location other than on University (owned or leased) property may incur approved expenses associated with the performance of their duties. These expenses may include, but are not limited to, internet and remote access to company services; local landline service, work equipment (e.g., laptops and printers), applications, systems and network resources; electricity; office supplies; and furniture. Successful reimbursement (part or full) will be facilitated by employees recording expenses in an expense reporting system, obtaining management approval and submitting them within a specific time period.

The following further clarifies Dominican's position on remote work:

- 1. **Type of remote work arrangement** -- The options available for employee work include full-time in-office, full-time remote or a hybrid in-office/remote arrangement based on an approved schedule. Upon hire, the employee and management will determine the arrangement best matched to the company expectations. If an employee shifts to a different work arrangement, e.g., transitioning from in-office to fully remote work, expense reimbursements will be assessed and changed as necessitated.
- 2. **Performance expectations** -- Dominican expects employees working remotely to perform their duties to the same level as if they were working in Dominican headquarters.
- 3. Types of reimbursements permitted Dominican will reimburse a percentage of documented fully-remote work expenses in the amount of 30% for network services (a local landline and internet access), 25% of cell phone costs, and up to 100% of expenses for items like office supplies and furniture. Dominican reserves the rights to purchase larger ticket items such as furniture, laptops, printers, and cell phones and have them labeled as company property.
- 4. **Types of reimbursements requiring approval** Items that may be authorized for expense reimbursement but require HR and manager approval before purchase may include upgraded laptops, expensive office chairs, additional storage cabinets, adjustable stand-up work desks and other items. Please check with your manager before incurring any large expense.
- 5. **ADA considerations** Employees with a disability may apply for additional consideration for expense reimbursement based on the nature of the disability and compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

Links To Forms and Related Policies:

Note: Employees should use the P-Card for all business expenses; however, if circumstances do not allow the use of a credit card, then the following forms (Check Request) may be used. Policies and forms can be found here:

http://intranet.duoc.edu/SiteDirectory/bso/Pages/Business%20Services%20Overview.aspx

B. Driving Policy and Procedures

Vehicle operation during University business activities carries inherent risks that can significantly impact all involved parties. To ensure safety and minimize risk, the University has established a comprehensive policy and procedure governing vehicle operations. These guidelines apply to all individuals conducting University business-related transportation, including employees, volunteers, and students.

This policy aims to protect the Dominican community, minimize public risk, and safeguard University interest through clearly defined responsibilities and consistent standards. All departments and individuals engaged in University-sanctioned driving activities must adhere to these established protocols to maintain a culture of safety and responsibility. More information can be found on the
Human Resources site.">Human Resources site.

C. Intellectual Property Policy

Dominican's Intellectual Property Policy covers the many forms of intellectual property associated with the creative and scholarly activities of Dominican University of California (DUoC) faculty, students and staff. The following is only a portion of the full intellectual property policy, which is found here and is to be reviewed in conjunction with the handbook.

From its roots, DUoC has promoted four values of: 1) study, 2) reflection, 3) community and 4) service. The (proposed) Intellectual Property (IP) policy that will bind DUoC participants has emerged from a complex process that protects and supplements the traditional DUoC values with Governing Principles articulated as indispensable for a healthy intellectual life of our university community.

The following Principles were developed with the direct participation of 50+ DUoC stakeholders, including faculty, adjunct faculty, staff and students - and shall guide all aspects of IP policy application and interpretation. If a dispute arises regarding IP ownership, the Governing Principles shall be used by the Ad Hoc Property Review Committee to address and resolve the dispute.

There is a tension within the realm of intellectual property that needs to be acknowledged and actively worked with: between individual or institutional ownership, and what is held in common for the public good. The Governing Principles will serve to guide this tension in a productive, valuable direction for the mutual benefit of varying stakeholder interests.

We do not believe the tension can be eliminated, but that it can and should be transparently worked with for an IP Policy to support both institutional integrity and the public good.

Principle 1: The educational mission of DUoC. In order to support our mission to "educate and prepare students...", the policy must be in alignment with DUoC's four values and academic freedom. This means DuoC's commitment to education, legal compliance, scholarship and academic freedom are primary, and IP policy considerations are secondary to the mission.

Principle 2: The public good. This Principle means the public good is advanced through "fair use" {see III-Definitions), freedom of information, and evolving technologies, such as open access to scholarship and other creative works. IP policy considerations should avoid conflict with the public good by supporting adaptation to evolving needs among all stakeholders—faculty, students, staff of the University—and society.

Principle 3: Integrity, transparency and trust among stakeholders. The first two Principles are best supported by individual stakeholders within the DuoC community acting from integrity and communicating transparently regarding questions and matters of intellectual property. This will support and maintain trust in the application and interpretation of the IP policy and prevent misunderstanding. Since the policy cannot encompass every possible IP situation, timeliness in transparent communications at all levels can serve collaboration and mutually-beneficial agreements.

Principle 4: Fairness, equality and consistency. This Principle requires administrative oversight of IP policy decisions over time so that fairness, equality and consistency in policy implementation and allocation of resources are sustained. (TBD - whether administrative oversight is by a Committee or other structure)

Principle 5: Intellectual honesty. This Principle honors the requirement to "give credit where credit is due" in creative works. Ideas, research, inventions and other forms of stakeholders' creativity - whether created by faculty, adjunct faculty, staff or students are to be recognized for their contributions to IP. The term "work for hire" will not be used to mask or erase such contributions.

Principle 6: Innovation and creative risk. This Principle promotes the true spirit of creative works of all kinds, including DUoC's "quest for beauty, truth and the life of the mind." It is intended to prevent the "chill" to creativity that can occur if an IP policy is heavy-handed in institutional reach of ownership. Partnership in creative risk must be negotiated with long-term mutual benefit and the public good in mind, not short-term commercialization for financial gain.

Principle 7: Reasonableness in Licensing. When the University owns intellectual property under this policy, the inventor or creator, in certain circumstances, shall play an active role in the entire licensing process, including consultation and approval of licensing decisions, particularly where the inventor/creator has no financial interest in the licensee.

Otherwise, such participation shall be consistent with conflict of interest regulations or University policy.

Principle 8: Faculty Governance and Review. University faculty, through the Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC), shall play a primary role in the establishment and periodic revisions of this policy. The FAC shall call an Ad Hoc Intellectual Property Review Committee as needed for the review and recommendation of resolutions to disputes arising under this policy. The Ad Hoc Intellectual Property Review Committee shall have a majority of members who are faculty without administrative appointments, and shall be chaired by a faculty member. When the IP matter under review or dispute involves creator(s) in other stakeholder categories, e.g., adjunct faculty, staff or students, the Ad Hoc Intellectual Property Review Committee shall include representative members of those groups.

XII. POLICY CHANGES

It is inevitable that new policies will need to be written from time to time, and old policies will need to be revised. You may be asked to acknowledge receipt of the handbook and any changes that are made to ensure notification has occurred. Dominican reserves the right to make these changes and will strive to advise employees on a timely basis of any changes affecting the terms of their employment at Dominican. The only policy not subject to change is our "at-will" employment policy, which can be changed only in a written agreement signed by Dominican's President.

We have attempted to be as comprehensive as possible in preparing this Handbook. However, the Handbook cannot possibly cover all situations that may arise. If you need further information, or if you would like to discuss any policies in the Handbook, please speak to your supervisor or the <u>Human Resources Office</u>.

XIII. STATE ADDENDUMS

The State Addendums are intended as a resource containing specific provisions derived under state law that apply to the employee's employment. It should be read together with the Employee Handbook and, to the extent that the policies in the State Addendum are different from, or more generous than, those in the Employee Handbook, the policies in the State Addendum will apply.

Like the Employee Handbook, the State Addendums are not intended to create a contract of continued employment or alter the at-will employment relationship. Only the CEO has the authority to enter into an agreement that alters the at-will employment relationship, and any such agreement must be in writing and signed by the CEO.

- A. Florida Addendum
- B. <u>Kentucky Addendum</u>
- C.Maryland Addendum

- **D.**North Carolina Addendum
- **E.**Oregon Addendum
- F. Pennsylvania Addendum
- **G.** <u>Virginia Addendum</u>
- H. Washington Addendum